



# WOMEN AND SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH

Position Paper 2012 SECOND EDITION 2019

# Australian Women's Health Network

#### Women and Sexual and Reproductive Health: Second Edition 2019

A publication of the Australian Women's Health Network, based on a commissioned paper written by Selina Utting, Cait Calcutt, Kate Marsh and Pamela Doherty of Children by Choice, with support from the AWHN Publication Review Panel, July 2012. Second edition was undertaken by Wendy Abigail, Annie Flint, Bernice Gray, Mandy Stringer, Marilyn Beaumont and Kelly Banister.

This publication may include subsequent alterations/additions which do not necessarily reflect the views of the original commissioned authors.

Australian Women's Health Network Inc.

Association number: A02383

www.awhn.org.au

© Australian Women's Health Network

This publication may be reproduced in whole or in part for study, research, criticism, training or review purposes subject to the inclusion of an acknowledgement of the source and authoring, and no commercial usage or sale.

ISBN: 13: 978-0-9578645-9-7

Published November 2012, Second Edition April 2019

# Acknowledgements

The Australian Women's Health Network gratefully acknowledges funding support provided by the Australian Government to develop this *Women and Sexual and Reproductive Health Position Paper* through the Department of Health and Ageing Community Sector Support Scheme.

AWHN would like to thank Selina Utting, Cait Calcutt, Kate Marsh and Pamela Doherty of Children by Choice, the AWHN Publication Review Panel 2012 (Dr Gwendolyn Gray; Patty Kinnersly; Maree Hawken; Lucy Cirocco, and Kelly Banister, Marilyn Beaumont, and Dr Andrew Watts of textedit, and 2019 (Dr Wendy Abigail, Annie Flint, Bernice Gray, Mandy Stringer and Marilyn Beaumont).

This position paper is available for free download at: www.awhn.org.au

# Table of contents

Preface and Executive summary	4
Recommendations	5
Introduction	10
A rights-based approach	11
Policy context and programs	12
Investing in women's sexual and reproductive health	14
Key areas for action	
Promoting positive and respectful attitudes to sex and sexuality	15
Developing women's health literacy	17
Increasing reproductive choice	18
Facilitating women's health throughout pregnancy and birth	21
Expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers and menstrual issues	22
Improving prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs)	24

#### Appendices

1. International human rights conventions	
2. Principles underpinning effective action on sexual and reproductive health	
3. The current sexual and reproductive health policy environment	
4. The current sexual and reproductive health program environment: Successful programs	
5. Safety of abortion: The evidence	
6. Guide to internet searching for health and well-being information	35
7. Australian abortion law and practice	

References	41
------------	----

# Preface

The Australian Women's Health Network first published its Women and Sexual and Reproductive Health Position Paper in 2012. Since then significant work has been undertaken across Australia in this area and a number of its recommendations have been implemented. This has resulted in a robust on going public conversation and a greater understanding of women's sexual and reproductive ill health, its impact, what drives it and how best to prevent it. These gains have only been possible through continuing evidence-informed advocacy, research and practice development.

Sexual and reproductive health remains a critical issue for women. It requires sustained commitment and effort, as well as increased investment to protect and improve it, and to make the service delivery system the best it can be in access and outcome for women and girls across Australia.

In light of the new knowledge and experience available, and changes to the political, organisational and social landscape in 2019, the Australian Women's Health Network has updated its Women and Sexual and Reproductive Health paper to produce this Second Edition.

#### Marilyn Beaumont OAM

National Board Chairperson Australian Women's Health Network April 2019

## Executive summary

Women's sexual and reproductive health is recognised worldwide as a priority health issue, and Australia is a signatory to a number of treaties to protect women's sexual and reproductive rights. Australian federal, state and territory governments have a range of policies on individual aspects of sexual and reproductive health, but a coordinated response is lacking. This piecemeal approach to women's health is ineffective and a new, holistic approach is urgently needed.

Most government policy is gender blind, yet gender is one of the most significant determinants of sexual and reproductive health. Women are significantly more likely to experience sexual violence, take the major role in contraceptive decision-making and have sole responsibility for pregnancy and parenting.

The challenges for some women are far greater than for others and health inequalities between Australian women continue to increase. Women with disabilities, young women, rural women, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women, same sex attracted and trans/ transgender women are most vulnerable to experiencing sexual and reproductive ill-health.

This paper advocates for a rights-based approach to ensuring all women can access comprehensive sexual and reproductive health care appropriate to their needs, regardless of their location, age, sexuality, financial status and religious and cultural background. It explores seven key areas through which good sexual and reproductive health for Australian women can be achieved. These are:

- 1. promoting positive and respectful attitudes to sex and sexuality
- 2. developing women's health literacy
- 3. increasing reproductive choice
- 4. facilitating women's health throughout pregnancy and birth
- 5. expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers and menstrual issues
- 6. improving prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs)
- 7. equipping the health workforce to better respond to women's health needs.

The Australian Women's Health Network advocates for comprehensive action across these areas, and particularly recommends:

- a national sexual and reproductive health strategy
- a national sexuality education curriculum, including respectful relationships education
- the decriminalisation of abortion across all Australian states and territories
- a transformation in the knowledge and capacity of the health workforce to address the full range of women's sexual and reproductive health needs.

# Recommendations

AWHN makes the following recommendations for action to improve sexual and reproductive health outcomes for women. Our recommendations have been organised under a Policy development and implementation category, in addition to the seven key areas listed above. However, many actions are relevant to and would positively impact across a number of categories.

## Government policy development and implementation

- a national sexual and reproductive health (SRH) strategy for Australia be developed and funded as a priority. This strategy should have a particular focus on women and address the social determinants of sexual and reproductive ill-health. The Australian Women's Health Network endorses the call for action by the Public Health Association, Sexual Health & Family Planning Australia and Marie Stopes International Advancing sexual and reproductive wellbeing in Australia: the Melbourne proclamation (2012) for sexual and reproductive rights to be integrated into policy and program planning frameworks. A call to action was released in 2015 to further support the development of a national strategy. Additionally, the Australian Women's Health Network endorses the Australia Medical Association's (2014) call for a national strategy and policy on SRH. (Action 1: p.13).
- as part of a national SRH strategy, Federal government take action to improve women's access to oral and long acting reversible contraception, and medical and surgical termination of pregnancy, including through changes to Medicare Benefits Schedule, Pharmaceutical Benefits Schedule, Primary Health Network priorities and Commonwealth/State hospital funding agreements, as outlined in further recommendations. (Actions: 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 18, 19, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42: p.19, 20, 26, 27, 28)

- the entirety of the *National Plan to Reduce Violence Against Women and Their Children* continues to be adequately funded at both federal and state levels. (Action 3: p.16).
- the federal government's Voluntary Industry Code of Conduct on Body Image, which outlines principles to guide the media, advertising and fashion industries to adopt positive body image practices, is made mandatory. (Action 5: p.16).
- all Australian governments develop a legislative framework that protects and supports the health and safety of sex industry workers and ensure consistent implementation throughout Australia. (Action 6: p.17).
- Australian governments enact laws to regulate health product advertising on the internet and ensure transparency in advertising for pregnancy counselling services. Pregnancy counselling services that are opposed to abortion and that do not provide referrals or information about pregnancy termination services must be required to disclose this clearly when advertising to the public. (Action 7: p.17).
- more rigorous monitoring of existing Australian laws and regulations on sterilisation procedures performed on girls and women living with disabilities are introduced, to ensure these procedures are carried out only in cases of medical necessity or where they have been mandated by a court. (Action 11: p.19).
- abortion be decriminalised through law reform in those states where abortion still forms part of the criminal code. (Action 16: p.20).
- law reform be undertaken to remove discrimination in accessing fertility treatment in all states and territories. (Action 22: p.20).

# Developing women's health literacy

#### It is recommended:

- alternative avenues for the delivery of sexuality education throughout the duration of women's lives are given institutional and policy support, including initiatives in women's health centres and workplaces, and the development of online resources. Programs should incorporate raising women's awareness of evidence-based websites, improving their capacity to assess the reliability of information and building their skills in communicating confidently about private health issues. (Action 9: p.18).
- critical recognition be given to the availability of low-literacy sexual and reproductive health resources and culturally appropriate materials for specific communities, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and culturally and linguistically diverse women. Resources targeting specific groups need to be developed in partnership with these women, an initiative that requires appropriate funding. (Action 10: p.18).
- preventable infertility be reduced for both men and women through a broad public health campaign to improve awareness of the underlying and gendered risk factors. This should include pre-conception health, identifying and managing Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome and the prevention and treatment of sexually transmissible infections that can cause infertility. (Action 20: p.20).
- federal and state governments conduct a targeted sexual health campaign for young women that involves them in its development and focuses on their right to negotiate safe sex, condom use and protection from chlamydia and its link to infertility. The campaign would focus on high risk groups and incorporate grants for local programs, low-literacy resources and an interactive youth-friendly website and social marketing elements. (Action 32: p.25)

## Promoting positive and respectful attitudes to sex and sexuality

#### It is recommended:

- a comprehensive and compulsory national sexuality education program is implemented in all schools. The curriculum must be evidence-based, ageappropriate and its implementation monitored by the Australian Curriculum Assessment and Reporting Authority. (Action 2: p.15).
- Respectful Relationships program be funded by the federal and state governments for all schools and support further development of the program. (Action 4: p.16).

## Increasing reproductive choice

- all pregnancy counselling services which receive government funding be required to offer evidencebased information on the range of pregnancy options available and be publicly evaluated to ensure their compliance. (Action 8: p.17).
- increased access be provided to a wide range of safe, affordable contraceptive options, including male and female condoms, long acting removable contraceptives (LARCs), advance supply of emergency contraception, and expansion of contraceptive prescribing rights for nurse practitioners. (Action 12: p.19).
- the affordability of—and access to—all contraceptives be improved through the listing of newly-available hormonal contraceptives, including those used for emergency contraception, on the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme. (Action 13: p.19).
- a review be undertaken by the federal government of restrictions by pharmacists on the supply of emergency contraception to women under 16 years of age. (Action 14: p.19).
- access to safe and legal abortion be provided to all Australian women through the public health system and supplemented by accessible licensed private providers. (Action 17: p.20).

- the federal government commission a report into the measures required to ensure equity in access to assisted reproductive technology (ART), including some public hospital provision of ART services. (Action 21: p.20).
- private health facilities that receive government funding to provide public reproductive and sexual health services be required to provide comprehensive contraceptive and all-options pregnancy information and services. (Action 41: p.28).
- medication abortion, as a readily available method for all women seeking early termination, be made possible through federal government support of applications for the importation and distribution of mifepristone in Australia, including the listing of mifepristone on the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme and freely available for women on benefits. (Action 19: p.20).

## Facilitating women's health throughout pregnancy and birth

#### It is recommended:

- government funding be provided and policy developed to ensure the health system provides continuity of care during pregnancy to all women, regardless of where they live. This would include the provision of accurate and timely information and care to women, delivered by skilled and collaborating professionals mindful of women's need to feel safe and in control. Women would receive antenatal care and be attended at birth by known health professionals with whom they have built a trusting relationship. (Action 23: p.22).
- all public health messages concerning a 'healthy pregnancy and baby' are framed in a sensitive, non-judgemental way that is relevant to the social and economic circumstances of women's daily lives. (Action 24: p.22).
- women's choices and beliefs regarding pregnancy are respected and supported through systemic change to the health system. Where quality of service delivery is ensured, this includes:

- » support for women's choices during pregnancy and childbirth
- » facilitating birthing close to home, including increased provision of midwifery based care models such as birth centres
- » timely and sensitive support for women experiencing difficult labour, miscarriage or stillbirth. (Action 25: p.22).

### Expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers and menstrual issues

- governments concentrate efforts to explore, fund and implement innovative ways to increase the prevention, detection and treatment of reproductive cancer in communities of high risk women, in particular Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women. (Action 26: p.23).
- governments promote participation by all eligible women in recommended breast, gynaecological and bowel cancer screening programs by consistently and adequately funding and promoting these programs. This should be accompanied by public education campaigns to encourage women's self-monitoring of bodily changes to promote early detection of cancer. (Action 27: p.23).
- women's awareness and understanding of menstrual health be increased through a menstrual health awareness and education campaign in local health services, including the community health sector. (Action 29: p.24).

### Improving prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs)

#### It is recommended:

- research findings from the HPV vaccine implementation program be translated—via awareness campaigns targeted at parents, schools and health centres—to ensure the uptake is optimal across all schools and youth settings, including among young women living in remote Australia and those disengaged from school. (Action 28: p.23).
- an STI prevention and treatment education campaign be implemented that increases awareness of the prevalence of STIs, their transmission, treatment and protective behaviours. The campaign should include targeted approaches for 'at risk' groups, and incorporate the key message that anyone who is sexually active is at risk of STIs and should be screened regularly by a General Practitioner or specialised sexual health service. Confidentiality of services should also be emphasised. (Action 31: p.25).
- coordination of a male and female condom initiative is undertaken to increase the availability of free or low-cost condoms and to normalise condom use. The initiative should include: distribution programs and identify access points through youth services; women's health centres and services; family planning services; community health centres; women's health nurses; GPs; ATSI health centres; and school-based nurses. (Action 33: p.26).

## Equipping the health workforce to better respond to women's health needs

- education programs for pharmacists and other health practitioners be developed and implemented, along with a public awareness campaign concerning the use and effectiveness of emergency contraception. (Action 15: p.19).
- federal, state and territory governments address inequities in abortion service delivery to ensure women living in regional, rural and remote areas have timely access to affordable services. (Action 18: p.20).
- improvements be sought in health professionals' understanding of menstrual health issues and diagnosis rates through the establishment of menstrual health as a component of all nursing and medical education. These programs should focus on improving recognition of menstrual problems and addressing the sensitivity and taboo of menstruation for both women and health professionals. (Action 30: p.24).
- in order to ensure optimal provision of services in the future, the Commonwealth Department of Health and Ageing conduct an analysis of the sexual and reproductive health workforce and recommend actions to rectify gaps. (Action 34: p.26).
- national sexual and reproductive health accreditation standards for nurses and GPs are developed and implemented to ensure that Australian women have access to high quality care and health information which is evidence-based and non-discriminatory. (Action 35: p.26).
- through effective use of the capacity of the Medicare Benefits Schedule and Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme, a full range of sexual and reproductive health services are provided, including increased prescribing rights for nurse practitioners, 'well women' checks and support services. (Action 36: p.27).

- active encouragement and support be provided for women to become health practitioners in the sexual and reproductive health field via incentives and extra support, including specific targeting of women from diverse groups. (Action 37: p.27).
- research be conducted into gaps in rural sexual and reproductive health service delivery and subsequently formulate appropriate policies. (Action 38: p.27).
- the Department of Health and Ageing provide leadership in advocating for gender sensitive sexual and reproductive health services in local Health Networks, Primary Health Networks, and in population health plans. (Action 39: p.27).
- all health facilities and health professionals be mandated to disclose to patients their policies, religious values or personal prejudices concerning sexual and reproductive health in instances in which they will impact on the options, types and extent of health treatment and care provided. (Action 40: p.28).
- a mandatory requirement be instituted for private tertiary education institutions that provide undergraduate and graduate nursing and medical education programs, and which receive government funding for subsidised student places, to include the teaching of hormonal and barrier contraceptive methods and pregnancy termination procedures. (Action 42: p.28).

# Introduction

While the Australian Government has ratified multiple international conventions enshrining sexual and reproductive health rights, these rights are not fixed in domestic law and policy. Sexual and reproductive health is a priority area of women's health and well-being. A comprehensive, rights-based approach is needed to address current inequities impacting upon women's health.

Australia has a range of policies at state, territory and federal levels in relation to sexual and reproductive health, including the second National Women's Health Policy 2010 (NWHP) (2010), which prioritises sexual and reproductive health. Disappointingly, the current policy environment fails to provide a coordinated allof-government approach or a gendered framework for service delivery. This is exemplified by the absence of a National Sexual and Reproductive Health Strategy.

Evidence strongly indicates that investing in women's sexual and reproductive health is cost effective, has the capacity to improve the health of all and will impact positively on the economy.

Relying on evidence derived from research into the issues surrounding women's health and gender, this paper uses a rights-based approach founded particularly on the international law regimes outlined in the following section, and as specified in Appendix 1, to argue for a nationally led, coordinated approach to women's sexual and reproductive health, and recommends actions within seven key areas. The action areas are:

- 1. Promoting positive and respectful attitudes to sex and sexuality.
- 2. Developing women's health literacy.
- 3. Increasing reproductive choice.
- 4. Facilitating women's health throughout pregnancy and birth.
- 5. Expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers and menstrual issues.
- 6. Improving prevention and treatment of sexually transmissible infections (STIs).
- 7. Equipping the health workforce to better respond to women's health needs.

Although gender is one of the most significant determinants of sexual and reproductive health, health is also affected by an array of social, economic, genetic, physiological and psychological factors (Victorian State Government 2017) Health inequalities are predominant for women who have greater burdens of diseases than men for many conditions including reproductive and maternal conditions (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2017). Women who have limited resources and lack the capacity to exert control over their lives are more vulnerable to experiencing sexual and reproductive ill-health. In Australia, vulnerable women include:

- young women
- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander (ATSI) women
- women living with a disability
- women living in rural, regional and remote areas (rural women)
- culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) women
- same sex attracted women
- gender diverse women.

Specific issues for vulnerable groups will be raised throughout this position paper.

## A rights-based approach

A rights-based approach to health recognises women as the experts in their own lives. It recognises that they have the right to self-determination, to privacy, to consent to sex, and to receive comprehensive and understandable information to enable them to make the best decisions about their health in the context of their own lives. Women's reproductive and sexual rights are enshrined in international treaties (Appendix 1) and law which must be upheld Australia-wide.

A rights-based approach to sexual health underpins the World Health Organisation's (WHO) definitions of sexual health and reproductive health (Sexual health, human rights and the law (2015)).

The Beijing Declaration and its Platform for Action (1995) included the recognition of the human rights of women as integral to the achievement of optimal health and well-being.

The human rights of women include their right to have control over and decide freely and responsibly on matters related to their sexuality, including sexual and reproductive health, free of coercion, discrimination and violence. Equal relationships between women and men in matters of sexual relations and reproduction, including full respect for the integrity of the person, require mutual respect, consent and shared responsibility for sexual behaviour and its consequences (United Nations, Fourth World Conference on Women, Beijing, 1995, p. 36).

The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), to which Australia is a signatory, includes the rights of women to "freely choose a spouse and only enter into marriage if 'free and full consent' is given" and "to decide the number and spacing of their children and to have access to the information, education and means to enable them to exercise these rights" (Part IV, Article 16).

To support effective rights-based action on women's sexual and reproductive health in Australia, eight major guiding principles have been developed. The actions recommended in this paper require implementation and delivery in accordance with these principles:

- 1. Health action requires respect for the reproductive rights and sexual rights of Australian women.
- 2. Services must be accessible, responsive and accountable to their clients.
- 3. Diversity must be acknowledged and supported in health policy and service provision.
- 4. Sexual and reproductive health initiatives must address the social determinants of health, especially gender.
- 5. Strategies must build and enhance the capacity of communities.
- 6. All governmental and private health and related community sectors must work together to achieve high-quality sexual and reproductive health outcomes.
- 7. Effective approaches to sexual and reproductive health must consider the whole person, including their social, emotional, physical and spiritual dimensions.
- 8. Interventions must be safe, effective and evidencebased.

Appendix 2 is a comprehensive guide to these principles.

## Policy context and programs

#### Current Australian policy environment

At state, territory and federal levels, a range of policies exist that deal with particular sexual and reproductive health issues (Appendix 3). The shortcomings of these policies are that: they focus on single issues or diseases; there are no linkages to strategies that address the social determinants of health; links are not made between interdependent strategies; gender is not addressed as a key determinant of health; and genderdisaggregated data is not used to inform the policy. Therefore, Australia has an array of policies that have been developed independently of each other in an ad hoc manner. There is no coherent national sexual and reproductive health strategy.

The division of state, territory and federal responsibility impacts upon public health. For example, while federal law and regulations allow doctors to prescribe mifepristone, a medication abortifacient, some states retain laws that criminalise the provision of abortion services to women (Barrett et al 2019). The resulting confusion discourages the medical profession from providing these services and limits women's access to abortion care (Barrett et al 2019).

Similar issues arise in relation to the *National Plan to Reduce Violence Against Women and Their Children 2010-2022.* Women's advocates welcomed the policy, but viewed its effectiveness being reliant upon "the quality of implementation and the seriousness of commitment from respective governments" (McCormack, 2010). Although a \$328 million package funding was announced for its *Fourth Action Plan* on 5 March 2019 (Australian Government Department of Social Services 2019), possible changes to the elected government in 2019 may impact on implementation of this plan.

Inadequate funding of existing policies is a major barrier to achieving the stated policy directions and the economic advantages from investing in women's health. For example, the 2010 NWHP highlights key health issues facing Australian women, including sexual and reproductive health as a priority issue. However, it contains no new programs, no recognition of the importance of work done by women-specific services and no funding for implementation. At the time of this papers revision there was no current NWHP.

Issues in the interaction between state, territory and federal authorities and changes arising from election include the ongoing development of the national school curriculum and its impact on the delivery of sexuality and relationships education.

#### Improving on current policies

A coordinated national approach to sexual and reproductive health would reduce the isolation of existing strategies from each other, improve the delivery of services, increase the efficacy of existing strategies, and improve public health outcomes (Public Health Association of Australia, Sexual Health and Family Planning Australia & Marie Stopes International 2012).

Despite the disjointed policy environment, some successful programs are making a difference to women's sexual and reproductive health. Examples include the South Australian Pregnancy Advisory Centre, Congress Alukura in Alice Springs, Women's Health Victoria 1800 My Options, Victorian Health Priorities Framework 2012-2022: Rural and Regional Health Plan, and Melbourne's Multicultural Centre for Women's Health (Appendix 4). These programs exemplify best practice, implementing research findings and advocating a rights-based approach as outlined above. They have been developed cooperatively with target groups and do not operate from within a solely biomedical framework. However, because there is no coordinated national approach, opportunities to learn from best practice and to create coherent and interactive programs are limited.

A national sexual and reproductive health policy is required to address the current gaps in policy provision and provide a coordinated response to improving the sexual and reproductive health of all women. Action 1: It is recommended a national sexual and reproductive health strategy for Australia be developed as a priority, to improve the sexual and reproductive health (SRH) of all by addressing the social determinants of sexual and reproductive illhealth. The Australian Women's Health Network endorses the call for action by the Public Health Association, Sexual Health & Family Planning Australia and Marie Stopes International Advancing sexual and reproductive wellbeing in Australia: the Melbourne proclamation (2012) for sexual and reproductive rights to be integrated into policy and program planning frameworks. A call to action was released in 2015 to further support the development of a national strategy. Additionally, the Australian Women's Health Network endorses the Australia Medical Association's (2014) call for a national strategy and policy on SRH.

## Investing in women's sexual and reproductive health

The impacts of sexual and reproductive health are both human and economic, and Australia would greatly benefit from increased investment. Direct health impacts are easier to identify, such as the prevention of cancer deaths. Indirect health benefits are more difficult to quantify, with consequences at personal, family and societal levels, including increased economic growth and social equity (Graham et al 2016).

International evidence suggests investment in sexual and reproductive health has the capacity to minimise future health system costs. According to a British study, a public health intervention that prevents one new HIV infection would save the public health system £350,000 (A\$559,000) per case (BHIVA et al, 2010). American research estimated that the direct medical costs of unintended pregnancy were US\$12b (A\$16.5b) annually (Monea and Thomas 2011).

Women's sexual and reproductive health should be incorporated within general health initiatives to improve their impact and cost effectiveness. For example, diabetes interacts with pregnancy, carer responsibilities, sexual function and menopause (ARROW, 2012). In Australia, the annual cost of type 2 diabetes alone is estimated at \$14.6 billion (Lee et al, 2013). Yet approaches to prevention and management of diabetes are mostly aimed at individuals aged over 50 years where is it acknowledged that little is known regarding sexual health for women with diabetes (Edwards & Forgione, 2017).

The lack of responsiveness of the health system to women's issues is another factor adding to the overall cost of addressing women's health, particularly where women may seek help repeatedly for a health condition without receiving effective treatment. For example, to obtain a diagnosis of endometriosis currently takes an average of eight years (Moradi 2014), and the disease's estimated cost to the Australian economy is \$7.7 billion per year (Peters et al 2014).

Reluctance to discuss sexuality openly and honestly increases health costs and limits the effectiveness of health promotion initiatives. Despite Australian schools having key learning areas regarding sexual health there are many teachers who are reluctant to teach this subject area due to 'fear of backlash' from schools or parents (Talukdar, Aspland & Datta 2013). According to Talukdar, Aspland and Datta (2013) this has led to an increase in the incidence of sexually transmitted infections in South Australia where there has been little evidence of sexual education provided in the schools.

Substantial economic gains could be achieved by eliminating violence perpetrated against Australian women. In 2015-2016 the estimated cost for women experiencing physical violence, sexual violence or emotional abuse by a partner, was estimated to cost \$22 billion (AIHW 2018).

Women who experience economic and social disadvantage are at far greater risk of sexual and reproductive ill-health (Graham et al 2016). In a review of the literature on the health inequities of sexual and reproductive health, it was found that socio-economic, political and the cultural context, daily living conditions and individual health-related factors all contributed to differentials in health and wellbeing outcomes (Graham 2016). Addressing economic inequality—particularly for those who suffer extreme disadvantage, such as Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women—will assist in improving the well-being of women and have economic and social benefits for all. In 2016, 81.2% of single parents were women (Australian Bureau of Statistics 2016).

## Key areas for action

## Key area for action: Promoting positive and respectful attitudes to sex and sexuality

A positive approach to sex and sexuality acknowledges women and men as sexual beings and everyone's equal right to intimacy and pleasure. It encompasses respect for individual diversity regarding sexual orientation, rather than adopting hetero-normative stereotypes.

A healthy sexual relationship involves mutual consent, equality, respect, trust and safety. Women have the right to engage in sexual activity and to find pleasure in doing so. Critical issues requiring action are: sexuality education; sexual violence; body image; and sex work.

#### Sexuality education

The right of access to comprehensive sexuality education (CSE) is grounded in fundamental human rights and is a means to empower young people to protect their health, well-being and dignity (United Nations Family Planning Association 2014). Comprehensive sexuality education is recognised as:

"...a curriculum-based process of teaching and learning about the cognitive, emotional, physical and social aspects of sexuality. It aims to equip children and young people with knowledge, skills, attitudes and values that will empower them to: realize their health, wellbeing and dignity; develop respectful social and sexual relationships; consider how their choices affect their own well-being and that of others; and, understand and ensure the protection of their rights throughout their lives." (United Nations Educational Scientific and Culture Organization, 2018, p.16).

Research indicates that comprehensive sexuality education delays the beginning of sexual activity and can better prepare young people to make safe and responsible decisions about sexual activity. When young people are provided with accurate information and skills in relation to sexual health, they are less likely to experience poor sexual and reproductive health outcomes (United Nations Educational Scientific and Culture Organization 2018). In England, legislation has been introduced that from September 2019, all primary schools will teach age-appropriate 'relationships and sex education' so that all children will be able to access consistent and accurate information regardless of the school setting (Faculty of Sexual & Reproductive Healthcare, 2017).

There is currently no standardised national sexual and reproductive health curriculum in Australia, nor are there best practice guidelines for individuals delivering sexuality education (Collier-Harris & Goldman 2017). This generates large differences in the provision of information to—and its reception by—young people. Many teenagers who have received school sex education report they were given no information about topics such as sexual decision making, emotional aspects of sex and non-consensual sex (Marie Stopes International, 2008). There has been progress in some areas in Victoria with the "Safe Schools" program, introduced in 2010, in an effort to standardise the curriculum in sexuality education.

In the absence of open conversations with educators or parents regarding sex, some young people report that they turn to pornography for sexual information. Increasing ease of access to the internet makes it difficult to avoid exposure to online pornography. For adults, high exposure to violent, sexually explicit material can lead to men engaging in aggressive and abusive sexual practices against women (Stanley et al 2018). There is increasing evidence that young men's understanding and experience of sex can be negatively influenced by what they observe in pornography (Flood, 2010). Given that pornography often depicts the debasement of women and sexualised violence against women, it is having a considerable negative impact on relationships and men's attitudes and behaviours towards women and sex (Stanley et al 2018). Sexuality education must incorporate discussions about gender and power in society, emphasise mutual enjoyment and consent, and assist young people to think critically about the way sexuality and relationships are depicted in the media.

Action 2: It is recommended that a comprehensive and compulsory national sexuality education program is implemented in all schools. The curriculum must be evidence-based, age-appropriate, and its implementation monitored by the Australian Curriculum Assessment and Reporting Authority.

#### Sexual violence

*Time for Action: The National Council's Plan for Australia to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children, 2009–2021*, sets out a zero tolerance position, arguing that no woman should be a victim of sexual assault or domestic and family violence, and that no woman should fear for her safety at home, at work, or in her community.

However, in Australia, women in cohabitating, heterosexual relationships are more likely to be sexually assaulted by their intimate partners than by any other man. Almost one in six women experience sexual violence over their lifetime and one in three women are survivors of child sexual abuse (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018). Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women, young women, pregnant women and women with a disability are far more likely to suffer sexual violence than the general female population (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018).

Sexual violence and coercion is a serious problem faced by young people. Young women are at greater risk of domestic and sexual violence than others (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018). The main reasons for experiencing unwanted sex are being under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol and pressure from their partners (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018).

Another life stage where women experience increased risk of violence is during pregnancy. Research shows women are at greater risk of violence at this time, often due to gender inequality, perpetrator jealousy and control (Campo 2015). The term reproductive coercion has traditionally been used to describe a range of coercive tactics used by intimate partners and others to control a woman's reproductive decisions; a decision to either bear children or to terminate a pregnancy (Hayes, 2016). Women experiencing partner violence were more likely to terminate a pregnancy than women reporting no violence (Taft et al 2019).

Action 3: It is recommended the entirety of the *National Plan to Reduce Violence Against Women and Their Children* be implemented and it is adequately funded at both federal and territory and state levels and future plans to include funding for similar long term programs are committed.

Action 4: It is recommended respectful relationships education be implemented by state and territory governments in all primary and secondary schools to support the reduction of sexual violence against women. The current Respectful Relationships program by the federal government continues to be funded to enable more communities to access ongoing funding for anti-violence initiatives.

#### **Body image**

Women learn vicariously from an early age that their most important characteristic is their appearance; this message is perpetuated by sexualised advertising, undersized actresses and models and airbrushed photographs. According to the Australian Medical Association (AMA), women with poor body image are less confident in negotiating safe or pleasurable sex and are more likely to engage in risky sexual behaviours. (Australian Medical Association, 2014). Body dissatisfaction has also contributed to an increased demand in recent years for genital cosmetic surgery. Over the past decade the number of women undertaking genital cosmetic surgery has increased dramatically. The growth in demand is linked to idealised, highly selective images of female genital anatomy that have proliferated through online pornography (Australian Medical Association 2014).

For young people poor body image has been associated with depression, impaired sexual development in adolescence and poor self-protective behaviours in adolescent relationships. (Australian Medical Association, 2014). The media can have potential negative impacts on children's development of their identity including gender, sexualisation, beauty and body types (Common Sense Media 2015).

Action 5: It is recommended the Voluntary Industry Code of Conduct on Body Image, which outlines principles to guide the media, advertising and fashion industries to adopt positive body image practices, be updated, endorsed by Federal Government and made mandatory.

#### Sex work

It is estimated there are up to 20,000 sex workers in Australia in any given year (Australian Institute of Criminology 2017). The majority of workers are female aged between 20 to 39 years and predominantly migrant women (Australian Institute of Criminology 2017). Legal frameworks and health care for women engaged in sex work require a non-discriminatory approach, however legislation differs throughout Australia (Australian Institute of Criminology 2017). Women who enter sex work should not be criminalised or marginalised and have the right to work in safe and healthy conditions (Scarlett Alliance 2014).

In the context of the sex industry, sexual health becomes an occupational health and safety issue, as well as a public health issue. The social stigma attached to working in the industry can mean workers are discriminated against in all aspects of society if they are open about what they do (Begum et al 2013). The stigma attached to sex work means sex workers' in both work and in their private lives, are questioned, minimised or silenced (Scarlett Alliance 2014). They are often disbelieved and perceived as undeserving of support or legal justice because of their work (Scarlett Alliance 2014).

Sex industry workers use both general practitioners (GPs) and sexual health clinics for their sexual health checks (Scarlett Alliance 2014). However, research suggests they do not disclose their work or access screening at the recommended intervals due to fear of discrimination (Scarlett Alliance 2014). Further research and workforce development is needed to ensure health professionals can respond to the specialised needs of this group.

Action 6: It is recommended all Australian governments develop a legislative framework in consultation with the sex industry experts that protects and supports the health and safety of sex industry workers, businesses are treated the same an any other business and ensure consistent implementation throughout Australia.

## Key area for action: Developing women's health literacy

Women require comprehensive and reliable sexual and reproductive health information to make their own informed choices and decisions. Information needs to be transparent and accessible, particularly for disadvantaged women.

Women seek health information from a wide range of sources, including GPs, health centres, the internet, books, mass media and informally from friends and family. Regulatory action needs to be taken where information is inaccurate or misleading. For example, gender inequality in advertising in mass media has been found to impact on women's health and well-being (McKenzie et al, 2018). Another example is unplanned pregnancy counselling organisations which are not covered by the Competition and Consumer Act and are not subject to advertising regulations. These organisations not governed by transparency in advertising are able to advertise as providing 'all-options' counselling even if they are opposed to abortion, and have the potential to provide misleading and false information (Children by Choice, 2017). For example, the capacity of abortion to cause breast cancer, mental health problems or infertility, despite this has repeatedly been shown to be false by reputable medical research (Appendix 5). Women who receive this misinformation report experiencing increased distress at an already difficult time.

Action 7: It is recommended Australian governments enact laws to regulate health product advertising on the internet and ensure transparency in advertising for pregnancy counselling services. Pregnancy counselling services opposed to abortion and that do not provide referrals or information about pregnancy termination services must be required to disclose this clearly when advertising to the public.

Action 8: It is recommended all pregnancy counselling services which receive government funding be required to offer evidence-based information on the range of pregnancy options available and be publicly evaluated to ensure their compliance.

## Acting to ensure reliable and accessible information

The information needs of women and girls vary throughout the duration of their lives. Sexuality education is targeted at school attendees, excluding disengaged youth and women who have finished education. Women in their twenties are the highest demographic presenting for pregnancy termination. However, they are unlikely to have received any sexuality education after leaving school. Women who are over 40 are still at risk of unplanned pregnancy and STIs, but some mistakenly think their age is a protective factor (Abigail 2011).

Increasing numbers of women seek online health information about managing illness, staying healthy and treatment pathways (Dart and Gallois, 2010). When women search for specific topics, such as menopause, they can strategically gather and sift through a great deal of data. However, women express frustration about being unable to find credible health information. The Women's Centre for Health Matters has developed the ASSURED (Appendix 6) tool to assist women to identify evidencedbased health information and advice online. This enabling approach could be more widely adopted.

Action 9: It is recommended alternative avenues for the delivery of sexuality education throughout the duration of women's lives are given institutional and policy support, including initiatives in women's health centres and workplaces, and the development of online resources. Programs should incorporate raising women's awareness of evidence-based websites, improving their capacity to assess the reliability of information and building their skills in communicating confidently about private health issues. All programs must be culturally and contextually sensitive and address diverse population groups.

## Acting to ensure information is accessible for marginalised women

Access to and understanding of health information can be very difficult for marginalised women. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women and women from culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) backgrounds are likely to experience a myriad of barriers when seeking health information. Cultural barriers exist for women who have experienced female genital mutilation. Interpretation and translation services are not always able to communicate conversations between health professionals and non-English speaking women appropriately around sexual and reproductive health concerns. This may result in frustration, misinterpretation of health information and concerns about informed consent and the quality of services provided (MCWH, 2010; Carnovale and Carr, 2010). More specialised support services for women with complex needs and low English literacy are needed, along with improved cultural competency in mainstream health services. There is a role for health services and consumers to work together to develop health information that is meaningful and fit for purpose.

Action 10: It is recommended critical recognition be given to the availability of low-literacy sexual and reproductive health resources and culturally appropriate materials for specific communities, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and CALD women. Resources targeting specific groups need to be developed in partnership with these women, an initiative that requires appropriate funding.

### Key area for action: Increasing reproductive choice

Reproductive choice encompasses women's right to choose when and whether to become a parent. It includes women's ability to control their fertility, to prevent pregnancy through contraception, to respond in the way they choose to an unplanned pregnancy and to access assistance to become a parent. Pregnancy and birthing are discussed in key action area 4.

Some groups of women experience considerable barriers to control over their own bodies. Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) reports that forced sterilisation, contraception and menstrual suppression are key issues facing women living with a disability (Frohmader, 2011). Despite regulations restricting the sterilisation of young women with a disability in Australia, anecdotal accounts suggest some individual doctors are bypassing these requirements and sterilising female children living with a disability without the child's knowledge or consent, for reasons of convenience rather than medical necessity.

Action 11: It is recommended more rigorous monitoring of existing Australian laws and regulations on sterilisation procedures performed on girls and women living with disabilities are introduced, to ensure these procedures are carried out only in cases of medical necessity or where they have been mandated by a court.

#### Contraception

Currently, just over 2.5 million Australian women between the ages of 18-49 (47.9%) use some form of contraception. The most commonly used contraceptives in Australia are still the oral contraceptive pill and male condoms. There has been a substantial uptake in the use of IUD's and young women opting for hormonal implants (long acting reversible contraceptives – LARCs) (Roy Morgan 2015).

Emergency contraception (EC) is available over the counter through Australian pharmacies, but women's knowledge of EC remains poor (Mazza et al 2014). Many believe it must be taken the morning after unprotected sex, whereas it remains effective for up to 120 hours (Hussainy, 2011). Emergency contraception is not covered by a Health Care Card resulting in decreased affordability for vulnerable women. Furthermore, some pharmacists refuse to supply EC to women due to religious beliefs and the mistaken view that EC causes abortion. Currently some states and territories also prohibit pharmacists supplying to women under 16 years of age. Increased awareness, affordability and advance supply of EC, along with improved training of pharmacists and medical practitioners, have the potential to significantly lower unplanned pregnancy rates in Australia.

One in four pregnancies in Australia are unplanned (Taft et al, 2019). Studies of Australian women considering abortion have shown that over half of women were using contraception prior to becoming pregnant (Taft et al 2019). Increasing women's access to and knowledge of all contraception methods available would contribute to lowering the rate of unplanned pregnancy and women's need to seek abortion services. Comprehensive sexuality and respectful relationships education throughout the duration of women's lives and targeted health promotion are also effective.

Action 12: It is recommended increased access be provided to a wide range of safe, affordable contraceptive options, including male and female condoms, long acting reversible contraceptives, advance supply of emergency contraception, and expansion of contraceptive prescribing rights for nurse practitioners.

Action 13: It is recommended the affordability of—and access to—all contraceptives be improved through the listing of newly-available hormonal contraceptives, including those used for emergency contraception, on the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme.

Action 14: It is recommended a review be undertaken by the federal government of restrictions by pharmacists on the supply of emergency contraception to women under 16 years of age.

Action 15: It is recommended education programs for pharmacists and other health practitioners be developed and implemented, along with a public awareness campaign concerning the use and effectiveness of emergency contraception.

#### Termination of pregnancy (abortion)

Approximately 83,000 Australian women access pregnancy termination services per year (Chan et al 2005). This data, which is quite dated, is the most recent due to the difficulties associated with compiling national estimates. Almost one in three women will have an abortion during their lifetime (Chan et al, 2005). Available statistics show that in South Australia, the only state to report regular statistics, 90% of terminations are performed within the first trimester and less than 3% of terminations are performed later than 20 weeks' gestation (Pregnancy Outcome Unit South Australia, 2018). Australian states differ in terms of legality and access to abortion (Appendix 7). In some states abortion is lawful and publicly available with a woman's informed consent; in others, abortion is still a crime for women and their doctors. Differing laws and regulations have created a 'postcode lottery', leading to extreme differences in women's capacity to access safe, legal and affordable abortion services in Australia. Private pregnancy termination services are often unaffordable and inaccessible for rural women and for women on lower incomes.

Lack of clarity about state laws causes confusion within the medical profession. Additionally, unnecessary barriers are experienced by women seeking services. These include poor access, conscientious objection, tactics used to dissuade women from abortion and harassment (de Moel-Mandel & Shelley 2017).

Access to mifepristone (medication abortion) became available in Australia in 2016. Australian doctors must apply to the federal Therapeutic Goods Administration to become individual 'authorised prescribers'. There is no Medicare item number for a rebate on medication abortion, while one is specified for surgical abortion. This creates an artificially high price for a relatively inexpensive medication. Wider use of medication abortion would offer public hospitals greater opportunity and flexibility to provide early pregnancy termination services.

#### Action 16: It is recommended abortion be decriminalised through law reform in those states where abortion still forms part of the criminal code.

Action 17: It is recommended access to safe and legal abortion be provided to all Australian women through the public health system and through accessible licensed private providers.

Action 18: It is recommended federal, state and territory governments address inequities in abortion service delivery to ensure women living in regional, rural and remote areas have timely access to affordable services.

Action 19: It is recommended medication abortion, as a readily available method for all women seeking early termination, be made possible through federal government support of applications for the importation and distribution of mifepristone in Australia, including the listing of mifepristone on the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme and freely available for women on benefits.

#### Infertility

It is estimated that 9% of couples experience infertility (Hampton, Mazza & Newton 2013). For heterosexual couples, problems with the woman's fertility are the sole cause of infertility in less than 50% of cases. Women experience infertility for a range of reasons, including polycystic ovarian syndrome, chlamydia and endometriosis. Lifestyle factors such as smoking, alcohol intake, stress and depression impact upon fertility for both men and women. Given this, doctors should work in a non-judgemental and supportive way with women to develop an understanding regarding the link between these issues and infertility as part of the referral process for assisted reproductive technology (ART) services.

The availability of ART services is mostly limited to capital cities; rural women therefore face far greater access issues. Some states retain laws which limit access to ART, making it illegal for single women or those in same sex relationships to pursue fertility treatment.

Action 20: It is recommended preventable infertility be reduced for both men and women through a broad public health campaign to improve awareness of the underlying and gendered risk factors, such as identifying and managing Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome and the prevention and treatment of sexually transmissible infections that can cause infertility.

Action 21: It is recommended the federal government commission a report into the measures required to ensure equity in access to assisted reproductive technology (ART), including some public hospital provision of ART services.

Action 22: It is recommended law reform be undertaken to remove discrimination in accessing fertility treatment in all states and territories.

## Key area for action: Facilitating women's health throughout pregnancy and birth

Approximately 301,000 Australian women give birth annually (ABS 2018). While maternal mortality and morbidity rates are low and have improved, these gains are not shared equally across the population.

According to the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2015), Indigenous infant deaths in 2008-2012 represented 4.2% of deaths (compared to 0.8% for the rest of the population), that is 6 per 1000 live births for Indigenous people (compared to 4 per 1000 live births for non-Indigenous people) where the main two causes were 'certain conditions originating in the perinatal period' (such as birth trauma, fetal growth disorders and complications of pregnancy, labour and delivery – 48% of infant deaths), and 'symptoms, signs and illdefined conditions' (19% mainly due to sudden infant death syndrome).

Women living in outer regional, remote or very remote locations have worse mortality rates than women who live in major cities or inner regional Australia (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018b). Additionally, refugee women experience higher incidence of childbirth complications and poorer pregnancy outcomes (Riggs et al 2017).

While the rate of teenage pregnancies has declined, this cohort has poorer obstetric and perinatal outcomes than for older pregnant women (Daniels et al, 2017). For example, teenagers are more likely to be smokers and from lower socioeconomic backgrounds (particularly of refugee status), at greater risk of mental health issues, have asthma and diabetes mellitus (Daniels et al 2017). Indigenous teenage women are twice as likely to become pregnant than non-indigenous teenagers (Daniels et al 2017).

#### Health care during pregnancy

Although the government publishes pregnancy care guidelines (Department of Health 2018), recommended schedules for antenatal visits vary (Buuljens et al 2017). Women's experiences of antenatal care include conflicting and/or insufficient information given by different health professionals, resulting in their needs not being met (Buuljens et al 2017). Rural and Indigenous women are highly likely to have these experiences, compounded by birthing far from home.

Women living in rural Australia are more likely to have difficulties accessing health services due to geographic isolation and lack of available services (Kildea et al 2016). The National Rural Women's Coalition reports a steady decrease in maternity care units in rural hospitals, and the Rural Doctors Association of Australia (RDAA) reported in 2006 that over 130 small rural maternity units had closed across Australia in the previous ten years (Department of Health Ageing, 2009b, p. 23). Since this time, although there has been some improvement in maternity care, service provision is still insufficient (Kildea et al 2016).

Indigenous maternal care remains a major concern. Cultural safety, increasing the Indigenous maternity workforce and developing and measuring community centred models of care in partnership with Indigenous communities remain major issues that require addressing (Kildea et al 2017). The Canadian Nunavik service (Wagner, 2007) and Congress Alukura (Appendix 4) are outstanding models of remote midwifery-led care that can be emulated to provide appropriate care in nations such as Australia.

Emergency obstetric care is required to maintain low levels of maternal and infant mortality. In Australia this will involve emergency treatment and retrieval over substantial distances, including ongoing support to maintain the high standard of perinatal evacuation by the Royal Flying Doctor Service (Royal Flying Doctor Service, 2019). Strong collaboration between regionally based services, ambulatory services and tertiary facilities will be required for sensitive and effective care of women who must travel for medical treatment during pregnancy. Action 23: It is recommended government funding be provided and policy developed to ensure the health system provides continuity of care during pregnancy to all women, regardless of where they live. This would include the provision of accurate and timely information and care to women, delivered by skilled and collaborating professionals mindful of women's need to feel safe and in control. Women would receive antenatal care and be attended at birth by known health professionals with whom they have built a trusting relationship.

#### Broader health interventions during pregnancy

With directed and improved intervention, pregnancy is a point in a woman's life where she might have both more opportunity to engage with health providers and more incentive to improve her health than is usually the case. The effectiveness of an opportunistic health intervention will also depend upon her trust in the maternity carer, the ongoing continuity of her care and the capacity of the maternity carer to support broad health interventions. Effective approaches use motivational strategies rather than tactics of shaming to support individual behavioural change.

Health promotion strategies targeted at individuals that have no connection with broader community initiatives are particularly ineffective (Jackson et al, 2006). It is clear factors such as smoking, drug use, alcohol consumption and poor nutrition have negative health impacts for everyone, not just pregnant women and their babies. Many conditions identified during pregnancy are pre-existing and, in most cases, continue after the pregnancy and birth; for example, gestational diabetes can be an indicator of risk of developing diabetes in later life. Addressing these underlying factors requires ongoing holistic action in relation to women's health, not only transitory intervention.

Action 24: It is recommended all public health messages regarding a 'healthy pregnancy and baby' be framed in a sensitive, non-judgemental way that is relevant to the social and economic circumstances of women's daily lives.

Action 25: It is recommended women's choices and beliefs regarding pregnancy are respected and supported through systemic change to the health system. Where quality of service delivery is ensured, this includes:

- support for women's choices during pregnancy and childbirth
- facilitating birthing close to home, including increased provision of midwifery based care models such as birth centres
- timely and sensitive support for women experiencing difficult labour, miscarriage or stillbirth.

### Key area for action: Expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers and menstrual issues

## Expanding prevention and treatment of reproductive cancers

Reproductive cancers include breast cancer (the second most commonly diagnosed cancer in Australia in 2014 and the fourth leading cause of cancer death in 2016) and gynaecological cancers (9.6% of cancer deaths in women 2014), for example: uterine (the 5<sup>th</sup> most common cancer among women in 2014 and the 12th leading cause of death among Australian women in 2016); ovarian (the 10<sup>th</sup> most commonly diagnosed cancer in women in 2015 and in 2016 the 6<sup>th</sup> leading cause of cancer death in females in Australia); cervical (the 20<sup>th</sup> leading cause of cancer death in 2016 of Australian women); and vulval cancer (Cancer Australia, 2019). Only about half the women targeted by BreastScreen Australia and by the National Cervical Screening Program participated in screening (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018b). Cancer Australia (2019) predict the rates of breast cancer will continue at the same rates although cervical cancer has a predicted downward trend. Ovarian cancer is identified later than other forms and therefore has a higher mortality rate.

There are still a disproportionate number of deaths from reproductive cancers occurring among women of minority groups. Indigenous women with breast cancer are diagnosed later, mastectomy rates are higher, the mortality rate is higher and the risk of death from breast cancer is 68% higher than non-Indigenous women (Brennan 2017). Furthermore, vulval cancer rates in Indigenous women in East Arnhem, Northern Territory, have an incidence rate of over 50 times higher than the national Australian rate among women aged less than 50 years, which is the highest identified anywhere in the world (Menzies School of Health Research 2017). National screening program participation by immigrant women from non-Anglo backgrounds is 5% lower than the rest of the population with these women having clinically significantly worse quality of life outcomes and unmet needs in survivorship (Brennan 2017).

Since the introduction of the national human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination program in 2017, there has been high vaccination rates across both sexes (Hall et al 2019). It is projected that in Australia by the year 2039 cervical cancer will be eliminated if five yearly HPV screening continues (Hall et al 2019). However, research shows women aged between 20-24 years and 65-69 years have the lowest screening participation rates of all age groups in Australia (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018c). Additionally, there is evidence that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Island women are under-screened for cervical cancer, have twice the incidence of cervical cancer and a mortality four times that of non-indigenous women (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2018c). Furthermore, women living in remote and very remote areas have a higher incidence of cervical cancer detection (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2018c).

Women with disabilities are known to face particular disadvantage in the areas of family and reproductive rights, health, violence and abuse, where they experience more restrictions, negative treatment and more violations of their rights than males with disabilities (Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA), 2019), and have been under-represented in cancer screenings (Bridge-Wright, 2004). For women from CALD backgrounds, language barriers, cultural differences, lack of knowledge of the health system, racism, discrimination and socioeconomic disadvantage severely impact on their health with a higher incidence of cervical cancer and mortality, poorer perinatal use or outcomes, and worse maternal health than other many other women in Australia (Forrest, 2018).

Lesbian, bisexual, transgender and queer women also have lower rates of screening for some cancers, including Pap smears (Mooney-Somers et al 2017). The Sydney Women and Sexual Health (SWASH) survey found that women who had never had sex with a man were 2.5 times more likely to have never been screened (32% compared to 13% who had ever had sex with a man) (Mooney-Somers et al 2017). Lower screening in these women may be due to a misperception that lesbian women are at lower risk of cervical cancer, a perception that has also been reported among Australian healthcare providers (Mooney-Somers et al 2017).

Action 26: It is recommended governments concentrate efforts to explore, fund and implement innovative ways to increase the prevention, detection and treatment of reproductive cancer in communities of high risk women, in particular Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women.

Action 27: It is recommended governments promote participation by all eligible women in recommended breast and gynaecological cancer screening programs, by consistently and adequately funding and promoting these programs. This should be accompanied by public education campaigns to encourage women's self-monitoring of bodily changes to promote early detection of cancer.

Action 28: It is recommended research findings from the HPV vaccine implementation program be translated—via awareness campaigns targeted at parents, schools and health centres – to ensure the uptake is optimal across all schools and youth settings, including among young women living in remote Australia and those disengaged from school.

## Expanding prevention and treatment of menstrual issues

Menstruation and menopause are major determinants of women's health across their lifespan (Demakakos et al 2019). Menstruation is normal, individual and diverse, changing across a woman's lifetime (Giles et al 2010). Over the past century, the age of puberty has been changing, possibly due to improvements in general health and living standards (Sørensen et al 2018). The age of first menstruation ranges from the age of 12.4 to 13.7 years depending on many factors such as nationality, genetic factors, environment, nutrition, physical activity, geographical location, health and psychological factors (Tayebi et al 2018). In 2010 in Australia the average age of first menstruation was 13.6 years of age (Giles et al 2010).

Menstrual health conditions include menopause transition, absence of periods, painful periods, heavy bleeding, bleeding between periods and premenstrual syndrome (PMS - which affects 43.3% of women in Australia) (Fischer et al 2016). These conditions can be influenced by a range of factors, including lifestyle changes, pregnancy, stress or contraception. They may also be key indicators of other conditions. For example, heavy or painful bleeding and bleeding between periods may indicate fibroids, polyps, endometriosis, pelvic inflammatory disease, sexually transmitted infections or gynaecological cancer (Women's Health Queensland Wide, 2018a). Early menstruation is associated with health problems such as increased cardio-vascular risks, increased risk of breast, endometrial and ovarian cancer (Demakakos et al 2019, Giles et al 2010, Sørensen et al 2018).

Endometriosis, a chronic condition, is under-diagnosed, under-reported and under-researched with a prevalence rate of 10% of the general female population and 20-90% in women with pelvic pain or infertility (Morali 2014). In 2016, the prevalence of endometriosis in women aged between 34-39 years in Australia was 3.7% (Fischer et al 2016). Endometriosis affects women's health across the spectrum of the determinants of their health, including martial/sexual relationships, social life, physical and psychological aspects, education, life opportunities, employment and financial impact (Moradi 2014). Additionally, endometriosis has a major economic impact on society (Peters, Wrigley and Fraser 2014).

Menopause occurs at the average age of 51 years (Women's Health Queensland Wide, 2018b). Later menopause is associated with an increased incidence of breast, endometrial and ovarian cancer, whereas early menopause is associated with an increased risk of chronic conditions including cardiovascular disease and mortality (Demakakos et al 2019). Other health conditions associated with menopause include sleep disturbances, genital changes, urinary problems, joint/muscular aches and pains, skin and hair changes and osteoporosis (Women's Health Queensland Wide, 2018b).

Action 29: It is recommended women's awareness and understanding of menstrual health be increased through a menstrual health awareness and education campaign in local health services, including the community health sector.

Action 30: It is recommended improvements be sought in health professionals' understanding of menstrual health issues and diagnosis rates through the establishment of menstrual health as a component of all nursing and medical education. These programs should focus on improving recognition of menstrual problems and addressing the sensitivity and taboo of menstruation for both women and health professionals.

### Key area for action: Improving prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs)

Over the past 10 years (no data prior to that time is available), rates of syphilis, chlamydia and gonorrhea have risen, the rates of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) has been steady, whereas the rates of hepatitis B and C have been falling (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018). It is projected that the incidences of the sexually transmissible infections syphilis, chlamydia and gonorrhea will continue to rise (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018). Young Aboriginal women are particularly at risk where rates of STIs have been increasing over the past two decades, with research showing illicit drugs and sexual risk behaviours impact on sexual health outcomes more in this population group than other similar aged population groups in Australia (Wand et al 2016). Other determinants of sexual health behaviours and risk taking in this population group include access to healthcare, poverty, educational disadvantage, sociocultural context, gender inequalities, status and identity and social disadvantage (McPhail & McKay 2018). The increased incidence of chlamydia is of particular concern, given the disease can manifest with no symptoms and may cause infertility if untreated.

The annual report of the National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System states that since chlamydial infection became a nationally notifiable disease the rate has increased in each consecutive year (National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System 2018). In 2018, there were a total of 96,700 chlamydial notifications, a significant increase from 62,660 in 2009 (National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System 2018). Rates of chlamydia are significantly higher among young females aged between 15 and 29 than for older women (National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System 2018).

There has also been a significant increase in the number of gonococcal infections (also called gonorrhoea) from 8,272 in 2009 to 30,686 notifications in 2018 (National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System 2018). Syphilis is a sexually transmitted infection, and if left untreated, can irreversibly damage the brain, nerves, eyes, heart, spinal cord and joints, causing serious illness and possibly death. Pregnant women can pass the infection to their baby, increasing the chance of stillbirth. Rates of syphilis increased from 1,288 in 2009 to 4,986 in 2018 (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018). In rural and remote areas of northern and central Australia, there has been an ongoing outbreak of new syphilis infections reported affecting Aboriginal people (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018).

Negotiating safe sex and contraceptive use can be difficult for all women even when they can access contraception. Preventative sexual health education programs have been focused on younger age groups as a priority, however the incidence of STIs among adults aged over 45 years has increased with rates of chlamydia and gonorrhea in people aged over 40 years, more than doubling in the past decade (O'Mullan, Debattista & Parkinson 2019). Older women tend to be less likely to discuss STIs with new partners or insist on condom use and often safe sex is viewed as irrelevant, and they are often ill prepared for potential sexual risks (O'Mullan, Debattista & Parkinson 2019).

Power differentials in relationships mean women are not always in a position to insist on condom use. Young women with poor body image or those in violent relationships are more at risk. Barriers to male condom use include men not wanting to wear a condom and not having condoms available. Migrant and refugee women are particularly at increased risk of STIs as they can have absent, poor or inadequate sexual health knowledge (Metusela et al 2017).

Action 31: It is recommended an STI prevention and treatment education campaign be implemented that increases awareness of the prevalence of STIs, their transmission, treatment and protective behaviours. The campaign should include targeted approaches for 'at risk' groups and incorporate the key message that anyone who is sexually active is at risk of STIs and should be screened regularly by a General Practitioner or specialised sexual health service. Confidentiality of services should also be emphasised.

Action 32: It is recommended federal and state governments conduct a targeted sexual health campaign for young women that involves them in its development and focuses on their right to negotiate safe sex, condom use, protection from chlamydia, and its link to infertility. The campaign would focus on high risk groups and incorporate grants for local programs, low-literacy resources and an interactive youth-friendly website and social marketing elements.

Female condoms are a barrier method of contraception entirely under women's control and if used correctly they provide protection for both partners against STIs and unplanned pregnancy (Storie & Scott 2019). However, knowledge of the female condom is still limited in Australia. Female condoms are expensive—around \$10 each, compared to male condoms—under \$1 each, they are difficult to acquire and are only available online or at selected sexual health clinics (Storie & Scott 2019). Expanding knowledge of and access to female condoms should form an important part of any strategy aimed at lowering STI rates in Australia.

Action 33: It is recommended coordination of a male and female condom initiative is undertaken to increase the availability of free or low-cost condoms and to normalise condom use. The initiative should include: distribution programs and identify access points through youth services; women's health centres and services; family planning services; community health centres; women's health nurses; GPs; Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health centres; and school-based nurses.

## Key area for action: Equipping the health workforce to better respond to women's health needs

For all women to achieve and maintain good sexual and reproductive health, they must have access to—and be supported by—publicly funded and skilled health professionals. Services should be holistic, gender sensitive, evidence-based and financially affordable. Women-specific services should be recognised as an essential part of health service delivery. Women's access to quality care is dependent upon ongoing investment in the workforce.

#### Workforce development

Data concerning availability of providers across the full range of services in sexual and reproductive health is difficult to obtain. Service provision can be compromised because of a shortage of skilled practitioners. For example, the lack of medical practitioners skilled in abortion provision is an issue in most states (de Moel-Mandel & Shelley 2017).

Lack of knowledge in sexual and reproductive health can directly impact on the level of care health providers are able to offer to women. For example, women with disabilities who choose to parent often face barriers in seeking health care, including prejudice on the part of health care providers (Frohmader, 2014). Lack of provider knowledge leads to same sex attracted women having suboptimal care as many GPs lack specific knowledge of same-sex-attracted women's clinical issues such as pregnancy and sexual health (McNair, Hegarty & Taft 2015). Women who have experienced female genital mutilation (FGM) or sexual violence are also groups requiring improved sensitivity in their care.

Action 34: It is recommended in order to ensure optimal provision of services in the future, the Commonwealth Department of Health and Ageing conduct an analysis of the sexual and reproductive health workforce and recommend actions to rectify gaps.

Action 35: It is recommended national sexual and reproductive health accreditation standards for nurses and GPs are developed and implemented to ensure Australian women have access to high quality care and health information which is evidence-based and non-discriminatory.

#### Holistic care: not just treatment of disease

The composition and location of the health workforce is a contributing factor to women's access to effective reproductive health care provision.

There is a need to increase the availability of female doctors, particularly those specialising in sexual and reproductive health. A recent report found 66.2% of women preferred to see a female doctor for women's health issues (Jean Hailes for Women's Health 2018). The reluctance to obtain sexual and reproductive health care and information from a male medical professional is common, particularly in cases of sexual assault. Women's preference for treatment by women must be recognised.

In 2016, 54.6% of clinicians working in sexual health were female whose average age was 54.1 years and worked an average of 27.2 hours per week in a major city (predominantly in New South Wales) (Department of Health 2017). Although in 2015 66.7% of new fellows were female, there has been a decrease in the total number of trainees by 35% since 2013 (Department of Health 2017). It is predicted reliance on overseas trained specialists is a major concern as this workforce supply stream is affected by immigration policies that change (Department of Health 2017).

A concerted effort to increase the number of nurse practitioners specialising in sexual and reproductive health or women's health, and to expand the prescribing rights of nurse practitioners (particularly for contraceptives), could significantly increase access to appropriate health services, especially for rural women.

Action 36: It is recommended through effective use of the capacity of the Medicare Benefits Schedule and Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme, a full range of sexual and reproductive health services are provided, including increased prescribing rights for nurse practitioners, 'well women' checks, and support services.

Action 37: It is recommended active encouragement and support be provided for women to become health practitioners in the sexual and reproductive health field via incentives and extra support, including specific targeting of women from diverse groups.

The distribution of medical professionals in rural Australia is a key barrier to overall health and wellbeing; access to trained sexual and reproductive health professionals in these areas is complicated due to issues relating to confidentiality and geography. The gaps in adequate sexual and reproductive health services in rural areas are well documented and some have been outlined in this paper, particularly in regard to maternity and abortion services for rural women.

Action 38: It is recommended research be conducted into gaps in rural sexual and reproductive health service delivery and subsequently formulate appropriate policies.

Action 39: It is recommended the Department of Health and Ageing provide leadership in advocating for gender sensitive sexual and reproductive health services in local Health Networks, Medicare Locals and population health plans.

#### Consumer rights to evidence-based care

Effective intervention into sexual and reproductive health needs to be evidence-based and unbiased. It should not be prescribed by stereotypes or by the personal moral values or religious beliefs of health service providers. Information and service provision on reproductive health, including contraception and abortion, is particularly sensitive to value judgements.

Women's access to reproductive health services is impacted by the role of faith-based organisations in training health professionals and providing health services. There are 80 public and private hospitals administered by Catholic Health Australia (CHA), whose Code of Ethical Standards restricts the provision of reproductive health care (CHA 2019, 2001). The guidelines ban offering advice or information on hormonal or barrier methods of contraception, including for married couples or where a woman's life would be at risk from a further pregnancy (2001). They prevent women who present following a sexual assault from being offered emergency contraception or being referred to another service which may offer EC (2001). The guidelines state that "Catholic facilities should not provide, or refer for, abortions" under any circumstances (2001, p.24). A report into the CHA guidelines found the "practices of Catholic hospitals in Australia may lead to some violations that rise to the level of torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment" (Poole, 2011, p. 2), despite Australia being a signatory to the international convention against such treatment (Appendix 1).

Many students obtain their qualifications through Catholic tertiary education institutions, such as Australian Catholic University and Notre Dame, institutions that receive government funding for student places in medicine, nursing and midwifery courses. The Australian Catholic University (ACU) states they are ranked by the Excellence in Research for Australia (ERA) as equal first in the research fields of nursing, public health and health services and religion and religious studies (ACU 2019a), and advertises itself as the largest provider of graduate nurses in Australia (ACU 2019b). Both institutions provide anti-abortion information on campus and restrict teaching concerning pregnancy termination (Cowie, 2011). Action 40: It is recommended all health facilities and health professionals be mandated to disclose to patients their policies, religious values or personal prejudices concerning sexual and reproductive health in instances in which they will impact on the options, types and extent of health treatment and care provided.

Action 41: It is recommended private health facilities that receive government funding to provide public reproductive and sexual health services be required to provide comprehensive contraceptive and all-options pregnancy information and services.

Action 42: It is recommended a mandatory requirement be instituted for private tertiary education institutions that provide undergraduate and graduate nursing and medical education programs, and which receive government funding for subsidised student places, to include the teaching of hormonal and barrier contraceptive methods and pregnancy termination procedures.

# APPENDICES

# Appendix 1

# International human rights conventions

#### The right to health

Australia is a signatory to the following human rights conventions with clauses relating to sexual and reproductive health, health more broadly, and human rights, including:

- International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights
- International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
- Convention on the Political Rights of Women
- International Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Racial Discrimination
- Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women\*
- Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman and Degrading Treatment or Punishment
- Convention on the Rights of the Child
- Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

#### The rights of women

In addition, the United Nations' Fourth Conference on Women in 1995 recognised the human rights of women as integral to the achievement of health and well-being:

The human rights of women include their right to have control over and decide freely and responsibly on matters related to their sexuality, including sexual and reproductive health, free of coercion, discrimination and violence. Equal relationships between men and women in matters of sexual relations and reproduction, including full respect for the integrity of the person, require mutual respect, consent and shared responsibility for sexual behaviour and its consequences (United Nations, 1995).

\* The Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) contains specific references to women's right to sexual and reproductive health. Article 12 of CEDAW bids "all signatories to take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in the field of health care in order to ensure, on a basis of equality of men and women, access to health care services, including those related to family planning."

Article 16 of CEDAW refers to "matters relating to marriage and family relations". Rights enshrined in Article 16 include: the right to freely choose a spouse and only enter into marriage if "free and full consent" is given; and the right to decide "the number and spacing of their children and to have access to the information, education and means to enable them to exercise these rights".

# Appendix 2

Principles underpinning effective action on sexual and reproductive health

# 1. Health action requires respect for the reproductive rights and sexual rights of Australian women.

Respect recognises the woman as the expert in her own life. Each woman has the right to self-determination, to privacy, to consent to sex, and to be given full information about her options to make the best decision possible in the context of her own life. Her reproductive and sexual rights are enshrined in international treaties and law which must be upheld Australia-wide.

## 2. Services must be accessible, responsive and accountable to their clients.

Women must be engaged at all levels within the health system as leaders, providers, consumers, and carers. Services that women enter should feel safe; this will involve dedicated women's spaces, community controlled and responsive mainstream health services. Women must be involved in every stage of the design and implementation of services. Services must communicate openly and effectively with clients, including supporting languages other than English. Services should be provided locally wherever possible.

# 3. Diversity must be acknowledged and supported in health policy and service provision.

For too long, women have been subjected to the 'one size fits all' approach. Health interventions that have been researched and tested on men are applied to women, and extrapolated to all women regardless of ethnicity, socioeconomic status or age. Women are not a homogeneous group. Health disparities between groups of women are significant; the challenges for some women are far greater than for others. All health interactions require cultural competence, including active listening to the patient's perception of their health, careful exploration of differences in understanding, and recommendations for care sensitive to the patient's individual circumstances.

## 4. Sexual and reproductive health initiatives must address the social determinants of health.

Good health cannot be achieved through action just within the health portfolio. Poverty, housing, geography, transport, culture, race, age and education are major contributors to health. All sectors must consider the health impact of their policies. If we were serious about improving population health, examination of health implications would be mandatory in all sectors and between all sectors and levels. Only collaborative action has the capacity to reduce the burden of disease upon individuals and upon the public health system.

## 5. Strategies must build and enhance the capacity of communities.

While the workforce can be strengthened through skills development and incentives, one key strategy is the empowerment of workers, communities and individuals to act to improve their health. Issues of privacy and confidentiality can have a significant impact on sexual and reproductive health, and an understanding of this and sensitivity towards women's needs are required, including, for example, the need for service delivery provided by female practitioners, and the inclusion of 'safe spaces' when developing infrastructure and programs.

# 6. All sectors must work together to achieve high-quality sexual and reproductive health outcomes.

A collaborative approach is required to advance women's health. Between levels of government we need more commitment, information sharing, and consistency of approach. Between government and the community sector, we require more understanding, respect, and open communication. Between specialists and generalists, we need clear communication and transfer of health care records. Between women and men, we need to place more value upon 'women's work', in both the private and public spheres, and on the women's experience and input.

#### 7. Effective approaches to sexual and reproductive health must consider the whole person, including their social, emotional, physical and spiritual dimensions.

Health involves social, emotional, physical and spiritual dimensions. Women's experience of sexual and reproductive life can include feelings of love, pleasure and achievement, but also shame, embarrassment and anxiety. Policies must consider more than the prevention and treatment of disease.

## 8. Interventions must be based on evidence and be safe and effective.

Women need detailed and accurate information that is directly relevant to their individual circumstances and their family responsibilities. Health providers should be obligated to provide services beyond scripted answers and rushed referrals. This requires a health workforce committed to gender equity, to continuous improvement of its knowledge base, and to providing services based on evidence, rather than on personal values.

# Appendix 3

## The current sexual and reproductive health policy environment

At state, territory and federal levels, a range of policies and strategies exist that deal with particular sexual and reproductive health issues.

Federally, these include:

- National Women's Health Policy 2010 (NWHP)
- National Framework for Maternity Services (NFMS) 2017
- National Plan to Reduce Violence Against Women and Their Children 2010-2022
- The Third National Hepatitis B Strategy 2018-2022
- The Fourth National Sexually Transmissible Infections (STI) Strategy 2018-2022
- The Fifth National Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) Strategy 2018–2022
- The Fifth National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Blood Borne Viruses and STI Strategy 2018–2022
- The National HIV Strategy 2015-2020
- National Blood-borne Virus and STI Surveillance and Monitoring Report 2016
- Provision of a Medicare item number for pregnancy counselling by GPs and allied health professionals 2013
- National Pregnancy, Baby and Birth Helpline

Policies and strategies at state and territory level differ greatly across the country. Some states have specific Women's Health Plans in place, while most do not. For example, the *Victorian Women's Sexual and Reproductive Health: key priorities 2017-2020*, which sets out key actions to reduce barriers and service gaps that affect women's access to reproductive and sexual health services. Most states and territories have some level of STI prevention strategies in place but target populations may differ. Strategies in relation to violence prevention also vary across state and territory lines, and not all priorities align with the National Strategy to Reduce Violence Against Women and their Children 2010-2022.

# Appendix 4

## The current sexual and reproductive health program environment: Successful programs

Programs such as these are a useful guide to effective service models, and common features contribute to their success.

#### Women's Health Victoria

Women's Health Victoria's 1800 My Options was launched in March 2018 as part of the Victorian State Government's first ever *Sexual and Reproductive Health Strategy (2017-2020)*. Through a Victorian government funded phone line (operating weekdays 10am-4pm (1800 696 784) and a website, 1800 My Options provides evidence based information about contraception, pregnancy options and sexual health, as well as pathways to appropriate and trusted health care services. The service incorporates information provision with a database of hundreds of trusted providers of sexual and reproductive health care – including providers of long acting reversible contraception, abortion, STI testing, counselling and associated services.

1800 My Options is a free and confidential service.

#### Pregnancy Advisory Centre (PAC), Adelaide

PAC is funded by the South Australian Government, providing women across the state with pregnancy testing, pregnancy counselling, termination, contraceptive supply, sexual health services and emergency contraception. Counselling and abortion services are free, provided by qualified professionals in an integrated setting. Publicly funded services are the cornerstone to achieving the best health outcomes for women.

#### Congress Alukura Maternity Service and Women's Health Clinic, Alice Springs

Alukura is run in conjunction with the Central Australian Aboriginal Congress. It provides culturally appropriate antenatal and birthing care, home visits from birth until the child is two years old, contraceptive supply, sexual health services, mammograms, cervical screening, and well women's checks. Sexual health education is also provided to young women aged 12 to 20 in schools, youth organisations, town camps and remote communities.

## Multicultural Centre for Women's Health (MCWH), Melbourne

MCWH provides multilingual health education for women from immigrant and refugee communities, specialising in sexual and reproductive health promotion. Programs include professional development for workers in the health and community sectors to build their capacity to respond to the sexual and reproductive health needs of immigrant and refugee women.

#### 'Is Your Period Making You See Red?' campaign, Queensland

Women's Health Queensland Wide is a state-wide health promotion and education service. In 2009 it conducted an eight-week menstrual awareness campaign, encouraging women to seek help for painful menstruation or any period concerns. The campaign included bathroom advertising in shopping centres around Brisbane and the distribution of 90,000 contact cards. During the campaign, their Health Information Line underwent a 41% increase in calls regarding period-related concerns, and an 11% rise in calls across all issues (Womens Health Queensland Wide, 2012).

#### Community Midwifery Western Australia

CMWA offers team midwifery services to women with low risk pregnancies within 50 km of Perth CBD. About 250 births are supported each year. Support includes arrangements for a backup obstetrician and hospital care if required. This community based notfor-profit organisation also offers group antenatal and postnatal classes.

#### Women's Health Centres across Australia, such as the Leichhardt Women's Community Health Centre, Sydney

The Leichhardt Women's Community Health Centre was established in 1974 and, like all women's centres, targets the most disadvantaged women in the local community. The centre's programs comprise sexual and reproductive health services, including HIV/AIDS awareness for women, pregnancy counselling, and Pap smears provided by regular clinics.

#### Family planning organisations

A combination of state, territory and federal government funding supports a national network of state/ territory-based family planning organisations. These organisations provide low-cost clinical services and broader community education and health promotion activities aimed at improving sexual and reproductive health. Clinical services include contraceptive advice and provision, pregnancy testing, STI screenings and referrals, while broader health promotion includes evidence-based sexuality education and professional development training for health professionals

## Appendix 5 Safety of abortion: The evidence

The World Health Organisation (2003) reports that in developed countries such as Australia, where abortions are performed by highly qualified health care professionals in very hygienic conditions, a pregnancy termination is one of the safest medical procedures and complications are rare.

Anti-choice counselling services and lobby groups distort research and often make false claims regarding abortion. The three assertions most often used in misinformation campaigns are that an abortion will affect a woman's future fertility, that it causes breast cancer and that there are long-lasting psychological impacts of abortion (VLRC, 2008).

#### Infertility

The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RANZCOG, 2019) states that serious complications after abortions are rare and mortality and serious morbidity occur less commonly with abortions than with pregnancies carried to term. While minor surgery or the administration of medication does carry some risks, neither surgical nor medication abortion should have any adverse effect on future fertility. The Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists in the UK identifies there are no proven associations between induced abortion and subsequent ectopic pregnancy, placenta praevia or infertility, a view supported by RANZCOG, which states "women who have an uncomplicated termination are not at an increased risk of being infertile in the future" (2005, p. 26).

#### Breast cancer

Around the world, reproductive health and anti-cancer organisations have rejected any association between abortion and an increased risk of breast cancer (Grimes 2015). This rejection is based on reliable scientific investigation, documented in reputable medical publications and endorsed by the World Health Organisation (2012).

One publication in the Lancet medical journal (Beral et al, 2004) analysed 53 studies involving 83,000 women with breast cancer from 16 countries and found that spontaneous or induced abortion does not increase the risk of breast cancer.

In 2003 the National Cancer Institute in the United States examined in great detail the research on abortion and breast cancer, finding abortion or miscarriage "does not increase a woman's subsequent risk of developing breast cancer" (National Cancer Institute, 2011).

The Australian Cancer Council (2011) and the National Breast and Ovarian Cancer Centre (2009), which amalgamated in 2011-2012, do not recognise induced or spontaneous abortion as a risk for breast cancer (Bauer 2011).

## Long-term emotional trauma or mental ill-health

The American Psychological Association's Taskforce on Mental Health and Abortion reviewed 20 years of research and studies into the psychological effects of abortion and released its final report in 2008. It found no difference in the psychological effect of terminating an unplanned pregnancy and carrying that pregnancy to term (Australian Psychological Association, 2008). A more recent study in Denmark of the psychological health of 365,550 women, including 84,620 who had an abortion, found neither an increase in psychological damage nor any elevated risk of suicide (Grimes 2015). Reviews of studies into the issue have found a number of consistent trends:

- The legal and voluntary termination of a pregnancy rarely causes immediate or long-lasting negative psychological consequences in healthy women (Australian Psychological Association, 2008, Grimes 2015)
- Greater partner or parental support improves the psychological outcomes for the woman, and having an abortion results in few negative outcomes to the relationship (Bonevski & Adams, 2001)
- Some studies have reported positive psychological outcomes for women, such as feelings of relief (Bonevski & Adams, 2001).

In 2005, the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (R) reviewed the evidence concerning the psychological impact of abortion and concluded psychological studies suggest: there is mainly improvement in psychological well-being in the short term after termination of pregnancy; and there are rarely immediate or lasting negative consequences (RANZCOG, 2019 p. 4).

Risk factors for adverse psychological effects are consistently identified as:

- perceptions of stigma, need for secrecy, and/or low levels of anticipated social support for the abortion decision
- a prior history of mental health problems
- characteristics of the pregnancy, including the extent to which the woman wanted and felt committed to it (Australian Psychological Association, 2008).

# Appendix 6

## Guide to internet searching for health and well-being information

Reprinted with permission from the Women's Centre for Health Matters Inc., Canberra, ACT.

Accessed online 25 March 2019 <http://www.wchm. org.au/resources/resources-for-women/onlinesearching-health-information/>.

WCHM ASSURED can help you to access more credible and reliable health and well-being information on the Internet, but it is important that you always consult a health professional rather than using web-based information for diagnosis or treatment of health issues.

WCHM ASSURED is designed to be used as a checklist. Each letter of the ASSURED acronym stands for a step in assessing the quality of health and wellbeing information found on the Internet. Each step for you to follow is outlined in detail below.

#### A – Author and funding bodies

- Are the author and funding bodies named and are they reputable, i.e., government or recognised not-for-profit organisations?
- Are their contact details available?
- Are their objectives for creating the website clear?
- Does the site have a policy for content assessment?
- Does the site state clearly its terms of use?

#### S – Seal of approval

- Has the website been approved by a reputable source, i.e., government or recognised not-for-profit organisations?
- Does the website have the HONcode seal of approval?
- Has the site been peer reviewed and quality assessed by health professionals and experts?

#### S – Safe

• Does the website respect your privacy? For example, if you are asked to enter personal details, does the website acknowledge how it intends to use these?

• f you are asked to pay a fee to use the website, does it tell you why?

#### U-Up-to-date

- How current is the website? For example, a website published ten years ago is probably not as up-to-date as one published in more recent times.
- When was the site last updated? A good website will provide details about when it was last updated.

#### **R** – Representative

- Who is the website aimed at, e.g. the elderly, children, men or women?
- Is it appropriate and relevant for you?
- Is the site easy to use and understand?

## E – Explains and justifies symptoms, causes, prevention and treatment options

- If the website contains information about specific health issues, are the symptoms, causes and preventative measures it lists based on reputable research and sources?
- If the website contains information about treatment options, are the risks and benefits of each option explained clearly, and is this based on reputable research and sources?
- Does the website have a bias for a particular treatment or product; if so, does it explain why?
- Is advertising separate, or incorporated into this section?
- Be cautious of sites that push treatments and products that seem 'too good to be true' (World Health Organization, 2009).

#### D-Discuss and discern

- Does the website encourage discussion with relevant health professionals and acknowledge that it should not be a replacement for their advice and treatment?
- Don't be afraid to be a discerning cyberskeptic (Women's Health Canada, 2007) and compare the information provided by multiple sites.

# Appendix 7

# Australian abortion law and practice

## Summary of abortion laws in Australia (March 2019)

State/ Territory	Abortion law
ACT	Legal, must be provided by medical doctor.
QLD	Legal to 22 weeks. Legal post 22 weeks with two doctor's approval.
NSW	Abortion a crime for women and doctors. Legal when doctor believes a woman's physical and/or mental health is in serious danger. In NSW social, economic and medical factors may be taken into account.
NT	Legal to 14 weeks' gestation if 2 doctors agree that woman's physical and/or mental health endangered by pregnancy, or for serious fetal abnormality. Up to 23 weeks in an emergency.
SA	Legal if two doctors agree that a woman's physical and/or mental health is endangered by pregnancy, or for serious fetal abnormality.
TAS	Legal to 16 weeks. Legal post 16 weeks with two doctor's approval.
VIC	Legal to 24 weeks' gestation. Legal post 24 weeks' gestation with two doctors' approval.
WA	Legal up to 20 weeks' gestation; some restrictions, particularly for women under 16. Very restricted after 20 weeks.

Information sourced from Children by Choice, Brisbane, www.childrenbychoice.org.au/

## Australian Capital Territory

There are no laws making specific reference to abortion within the Crimes Act (ACT).

#### Legislation: The Medical Practitioners (Maternal Health) Amendment Act 2002 (ACT)

- Only a registered medical practitioner may carry out abortion (maximum penalty: 5 years imprisonment).
- Abortion is to be carried out in a medical facility (maximum penalty: 50 penalty points, 6 months' imprisonment or both).
- Ministerial approval is required for abortions to be performed at the medical facility.
- No person is required to carry out or assist in carrying out an abortio

## Queensland

On 17 October 2018 the *Termination of Pregnancy Bill* was passed in parliament, decriminalising abortion. The new legislation came into effect in December 2018. Legal to 22 weeks. Legal post - 22 weeks with two doctors' approval. Exclusion zones are also set at 150m around termination clinics.

Abortion has now been decriminalised in Queensland. Although restrictions remain and there are still penalties prescribed by law for unlawful abortion.

#### Legislation: *Termination of Pregnancy Bill 2018* (QLD)

Abortion is now removed from the criminal code and will be available on request as a health service up until 22 weeks gestation. Thereafter the involved medical practitioner must consult another medical practitioner who also considers that, in all the circumstances, the termination should be performed.

A registered health practitioner with conscientious objection must disclose the objection to the person and refer on to a practitioner or service who, in the first belief, can provide the requested service and does not also have a conscientious objection.

150m safe access zones are set around termination services.

#### New South Wales

In NSW, abortion is generally regarded as lawful if performed to prevent serious danger to the woman's mental and physical health, which includes economic and social pressures.

### Legislation: Crimes Act 1900 (NSW), sections 82, 83, 84.

**Section 82.** Whosoever, being a woman with child, unlawfully administers to herself any drug or noxious thing; or unlawfully uses any instrument to procure her miscarriage, shall be liable to penal servitude for ten years.

**Section 83.** Whosoever unlawfully administers to, or causes to be taken by, any woman, whether with child or not, any drug or noxious thing; or unlawfully uses any instrument or other means, with intent in such cases to procure her miscarriage, shall be liable to penal servitude for ten years.

**Section 84.** Whosoever unlawfully supplies or procures any drug or noxious thing, or any instrument or thing whatsoever, knowing that the same is intended to be unlawfully used with intent to procure the miscarriage of any woman whether with child or not, shall be liable to penal servitude for life.

The Crimes Act (NSW) specifies that abortion is a crime only if it is performed unlawfully. However, it does not define when an abortion would be considered lawful or unlawful.

#### Case law: R v Wald, CES v Superclinics

Justice Levine established a legal precedent on the definition of lawful in his ruling on the case of R v Wald in 1971. He allowed that an abortion should be considered to be lawful if the doctor honestly believed on reasonable grounds that "the operation was necessary to preserve the woman involved from serious danger to her life or physical or mental health which the continuance of the pregnancy would entail" and that in regard to mental health the doctor may take into account "the effects of economic or social stress that may be pertaining to the time" (Drabsch, 2005, p. 20). Levine also specified that two doctors' opinions are not necessary and that the abortion does not have to be performed in a public hospital.

The Levine judgment has been affirmed in other NSW court cases, and expanded by the Kirby decision in CES vSuperclinics to include a threat to the woman's health that may occur following birth if the pregnancy continues.

#### Northern Territory

Services for termination of pregnancy are legally available in the Northern Territory for up to 14 weeks' gestation if either the 'maternal health ground' or the 'fetal disability ground' is satisfied.

#### Legislation: Medical Services Act 1982 (NT).

The Northern Territory's Medical Services Act (section 11) states that abortion is lawful:

- 1. prior to 14 weeks' gestation, when performed in a hospital by an obstetrician or gynaecologist, where that practitioner and another practitioner are both of the opinion that:
  - i) the continuance of the pregnancy would involve greater risk to a woman's life or greater risk of injury to her physical or mental health than if the pregnancy were terminated; or
  - ii) there is a substantial risk that, if the pregnancy were not terminated and the child were to be born, the child would have or suffer from such physical or mental abnormalities as to be seriously handicapped;
- prior to 23 weeks' gestation, when a medical practitioner is of the opinion that termination of the pregnancy is immediately necessary to prevent grave injury to a woman's physical or mental health; or
- 3. at any stage of a pregnancy if the treatment is given in good faith for the purpose only of preserving her life.

The Act also stipulates that any person with a conscientious objection to abortion is not under a duty to assist in the operation or disposal of an aborted foetus; that a medical practitioner has a duty to obtain the consent of the person undergoing the abortion operation, which must be undertaken with professional care and in accordance with the law; and that where a patient is under 16 years old, consent must be obtained from "each person having authority in law ... to give the consent." (s11(5)(b)).

#### South Australia

South Australia was the first Australian state to liberalise access to abortion through legislation. Abortion is legally available under some circumstances in South Australia, although restrictions remain and there are still penalties prescribed by law for unlawful abortion.

#### Legislation: Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935 (SA), (amended 1969), sections 81(1), 81(2) and 82.

Section 82 (A) outlines the circumstances in which a lawful abortion may be obtained. For an abortion to be legal, it must be carried out within 28 weeks of conception in a prescribed hospital by a legally qualified medical practitioner, provided he or she is of the opinion, formed in good faith, that either the 'maternal health' ground or the 'fetal disability' ground is satisfied.

The 'maternal health' ground permits abortion if more risk to the pregnant woman's life, or to her physical or mental health (taking into account her actual or reasonably foreseeable environment), would be posed by continuing rather than terminating the pregnancy. The 'fetal disability' ground permits abortion if there is a substantial risk that the child would be seriously physically or mentally handicapped.

A second qualified medical practitioner must share the medical practitioner's opinion that either of these grounds is satisfied.

The wording of the 'maternal health' ground suggests a liberality of access to abortion in early pregnancy. A conscience clause enables medical practitioners to elect not to participate in an abortion.

The pregnant woman must have been resident in South Australia for at least two months before the abortion.

#### Tasmania

Abortion was decriminalised in Tasmania in November 2013. Under the new law, abortion is lawful on request up to 16 weeks gestation, and beyond that point with the agreement of two doctors.

## Legislation: Reproductive Health (Access to Terminations) Bill 2013 (Tas).

As well as stipulating that abortion is no longer a crime for women in Tasmania, the reforms of 2013 include provisions around conscientious objection and access zones.

Section 6 of the Bill states that medical practitioners with a conscientious objection to abortion are not obliged to participate in termination of pregnancy procedures except in an emergency to save the woman's life or prevent serious physical injury.

Doctors and counsellors are liable to be fined if they hold a conscientious objection to abortion and do not refer pregnant women seeking information about pregnancy options to another doctor or counsellor without a conscientious objection.

Section 9 of the Bill prohibits threatening or harassing behaviour, protesting, footpath interference, and the recording of persons entering an abortion facility, within 150m of a premises providing abortion, known as 'access zone' legislation.

#### Victoria

## Legislation: *Abortion Law Reform Act 2008* (Vic).

The Abortion Law Reform Act 2008 allows for the provision of abortion on request by a qualified medical practitioner, nurse or pharmacist if a woman is less than 24 weeks pregnant; after 24 weeks, for an abortion to be lawfully performed a second practitioner must agree that the termination is in the patient's best interest. Abortion by an unqualified person remains a crime.

#### Western Australia

In Western Australia, provisions relating to abortion are found in the Criminal Code 1913 (WA), and the Health Act.

Abortion is legal if performed before 20 weeks gestation, with further limitations for women under 16 years of age.

## Legislation: *Acts Amendment (Abortion) Act 1998* (WA), section 119; Health Act 1911 (WA), sections 334 and 335.

The Acts Amendment (Abortion) Act 1998 repealed four sections of the Criminal Code and enacted a new section 199, as well as placing regulations in the Health Act.

Criminal Code s199 stipulates:

- abortion must be performed by a medical practitioner in good faith and with reasonable care and skill
- abortion must be justified under section 334 of the Health Act 1911 (WA)
- where an abortion is unlawfully performed by a medical practitioner, he or she is liable to a fine of \$50,000
- where an abortion is unlawfully performed by someone other than a medical practitioner, the penalty is a maximum of five years' imprisonment.

The offence of 'unlawful' abortion may only be committed by the persons involved in performing the abortion. The patient herself is not subject to any legal sanction in Western Australia.

Section 259 is a defence for unlawful abortion:

A person is not criminally responsible for administering, in good faith and with reasonable care and skill, surgical or medical treatment:

- 1. to another person for that other person's benefit; or
- 2. to an unborn child for the preservation of the mother's life, if the administration of the treatment is reasonable, having regards to the patient's state at the time and to all the circumstances of the case.

The Acts (Abortion) Amendment Act 1998 (WA) specifies that the performance of abortion is justified, under Section 334 (3), in circumstances in which:

- 1. the woman concerned has given informed consent; or
- 2. the woman concerned will suffer serious personal, family or social consequences if the abortion is not performed; or
- 3. serious danger to the physical or mental health of the woman concerned will result if the abortion is not performed; or
- 4. the pregnancy of the woman concerned is causing serious danger to her physical or mental health.

Informed consent is defined under the WA legislation as provision by a medical practitioner other than that performing or assisting with the abortion of counselling to the woman concerning medical risk of continuing the pregnancy, and offering the opportunity of referral for counselling prior to and following a pregnancy termination or carrying a pregnancy to term.

After 20 weeks of pregnancy, two medical practitioners from a panel of six appointed by the Minister have to agree that the mother or unborn baby has a severe medical condition. These abortions can only be performed at a facility approved by the Minister.

No person, hospital, health institution, or other institution or service is under a duty, whether by contract or by statutory or other legal requirement, to participate in the performance of an abortion.

A parental notification clause requires that women under 16 years of age need to have one parent informed, and be given the opportunity to participate in counselling before an abortion can be performed. However, young women may apply to the Children's Court for an order to proceed with an abortion if it is not considered suitable to involve her parent(s).

Section 335 of the Health Act was amended to ensure that data would be collected on abortion procedures, and further to ensure patients' identities cannot be ascertained from that data.

# REFERENCES

Abigail, W 2011, 'Experiences of women aged over 30 years of their fertility management prior to a termination of pregnancy', Doctoral thesis, Doctor of Philosophy thesis, Flinders University, Adelaide, Australia.

Abigail W, Power C & Belan I (2008) 'Changing patterns in women seeking terminations of pregnancy: A trend analysis of data from one service provider 1996–2006' in Australia and New Zealand Journal of Public Health, vol. 32, No.3, pp. 230–7(8).

Abortion Law Reform Act 2008 (Vic), Victorian Legislation and Parliamentary Documents, Victorian Government. Available: <a href="https://www.lawreform.vic.gov.au/all-projects/abortion">https://www.lawreform.vic.gov.au/all-projects/abortion</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Acts Amendment (Abortion) Act 1998 (WA), Government of Western Australia, Department of Health, Publications and reports: "Abortion". Available: <a href="http://www.health.wa.gov.au/publications/subject\_index/a/abortion.cfm">http://www.health.wa.gov.au/publications/subject\_index/a/abortion.cfm</a>, accessed 5 August 2012.

AIHW 2017, *The health of Australia's females*, viewed 6 March 2019, <https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/men-women/female-health/contents/access-health-care>.

American Psychological Association, Task Force on Mental Health and Abortion (2008) Report of the Task Force on Mental Health and Abortion. American Psychological Association, Washington. <a href="http://www.apa.org/pi/wpo/mental-health-abortion-report.pdf">http://www.apa.org/pi/wpo/mental-health-abortion-report.pdf</a>, accessed 22 February 2010.

ARROW [Asian-Pacific Resource & Research Centre for Women] and the World Diabetes Foundation (2012) Diabetes: A Missing Link to Achieving Sexual and Reproductive Health in the Asia-Pacific Region. Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2016, 2016 Census QuickStats, Australian Bureau of Statistics, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="http://quickstats.censusdata.abs.gov.au/census\_services/getproduct/census/2016/quickstat/036?opendocument">http://quickstats.censusdata.abs.gov.au/census\_services/getproduct/census/2016/quickstat/036?opendocument</a>>.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2018, *Births*, Australian Government, viewed 8 March 2019, <https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/3301.0Main%20 Features32017?opendocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=3301.0&issue=2017&num=&view=>.

Australian Catholic University 2019a, *Key statistics: research excellence*, viewed 25 March 2019, <https://www.acu.edu.au/about-acu/reputation-and-ranking/key-statistics#subject>.

Australian Catholic University (2019b) Bachelor of Nursing, viewed 25 March 2019 <https://courses.acu.edu.au/undergraduate/bachelor\_of\_nursing>

Australian Institute of Criminology 2017, *The Australian sex industry*, Australian Government, viewed 7 March 2019, <a href="https://aic.gov.au/publications/rpp/rpp131/australian-sex-industry">https://aic.gov.au/publications/rpp/rpp131/australian-sex-industry</a>

Australian Government Department of Social Services 2019, *The National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010 – 2022*, Australian Government Department of Social Services, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="https://www.dss.gov.au/women/programs-services/reducing-violence/the-national-plan-to-reduce-violence-against-women-and-their-children-2010-2022">https://www.dss.gov.au/women/programs-services/reducing-violence/the-national-plan-to-reduce-violence-against-women-and-their-children-2010-2022</a>.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018, *Australia's health 2018*, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), Cat. no: AUS 221, Canberra, Australia.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2015, *The health and welfare of Australia's Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples*, AIHW, Cat. no. IHW 147, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018a, Family, domestic and sexual violence in Australia 2018, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare.

Australian Institute of health and Welfare 2018b, *Maternal deaths in Australia 2016*, Australian Institute of health and Welfare, Cat. no. PER 99, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2018c, Cervical screening in Australia - 2018, AIHW, Canberra.

Australian Medical Association (AMA) 2014, *Sexual and Reproductive Health - 2014*, Australian Medical Association, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="https://ama.com.au/position-statement/sexual-and-reproductive-health-2014">https://ama.com.au/position-statement/sexual-and-reproductive-health-2014</a>>

Barratt, AL, McGeechan, K, Black, KI, Hamblin, J & de Costa, C 2019, 'Knowledge of current abortion law and views on abortion law reform: a community survey of NSW residents', *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. 43, no. 1, pp. 88-93.

Bauer, JD 2011, 'Australian behavioural research in cancer: national breast and ovarian cancer centre', Cancer Forum, vol. 35, pp. 1-2.

Begum, S, Hocking, JS, Groves, J, Fairly, CK & Keogh, LA 2013, 'Sex workers talk about sex work: six contradictory characteristics of legalised sex work in Melbourne, Australia', *Culture, Health & Sexuality*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 85-100.

Beral V, Bull D, Doll R, Peto R & Reeves G (2004) 'Breast cancer and abortion: collaborative reanalysis of data from 53 epidemiological studies, including 83,000 women with breast cancer from 16 countries' Lancet (2004; 363): 1007–16.

Bonevski B & Adams J (2001) Psychological Effects of Termination of Pregnancy: A summary of the literature 1970–2000. Newcastle Institute of Public Health, Newcastle.

Brennan, M 2017, 'Breast cancer in ethnic minority groups in developed nations: Case studies of the United Kingdom and Australia', *Maturitas*, vol. 99, pp. 16-9.

BHIVA [British HIV Association], British Association for HIV & Sexual Health, Brook, FPA, Faculty of Reproductive & Sexual Health, Medical Foundation for AIDS & Sexual Health, National AIDS Trust, & Terrence Higgins Trust (2010) The case for including sexual and reproductive health and HIV as a central part of the Public Health White Paper. British HIV Association, London. Available: <a href="http://www.bhiva.org/PublicHealthWhitePaper.aspx">http://www.bhiva.org/PublicHealthWhitePaper.aspx</a>>, accessed 22 April 2012.

Buultjens, M, Murphy, G, Robinson, P, Milgrom, J & Monfries, M 2017, 'Women's experiences of, and attitudes to, maternity education across the perinatal period in Victoria, Australia: A mixed-methods approach', *Women and Birth*, vol. 30, no. 5, pp. 406-14.

Campo, M 2015, 'Domestic and family violence in pregnancy and early parenthood: Overview and emerging interventions', *Australian Institute of Family Studies*, pp. 1-9.

Cancer Australia 2019, *All cancers in Australia*, Australian Government, viewed 21 March 2019, <a href="https://canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/what-cancer/cancer-australia-statistics">https://canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/what-cancer/cancer-australia-statistics</a>.

Carnovale A & Carr E (2010) It goes with the Territory! ACT women's views about health and wellbeing information. Women's Centre for Health Matters Inc, Canberra.

Catholic Health Australia 2019a, Catholic Health Australia, viewed 25 March 2019, <a href="https://www.cha.org.au/">https://www.cha.org.au/</a>>.

Catholic Health Australia 2001, *Code of ethical standards for Catholic health and aged care services in Australia*, Catholic Health Australia, Canberra, Australia, viewed 23 March 2019, <a href="https://www.cha.org.au/code-of-ethical-standards">https://www.cha.org.au/code-of-ethical-standards</a>. Chan A & Sage L (2005) 'Estimating Australia's abortion rate 1985–2003' in Medical Journal of Australia 2005; 182 (9): 447–52.

Children by Choice 2017, *Pregnancy counselling in Australia*, Children by Choice, viewed 7 March 2019, <a href="https://www.childrenbychoice.org.au/factsandfigures/pregnancycounselling">https://www.childrenbychoice.org.au/factsandfigures/pregnancycounselling</a>>.

Collier-Harris, CA & Goldman, JDG 2017, 'Could Australia have its own teacher professional standards for teaching relationships and sexuality education?', *Sex Education*, vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 512-28.

Common Sense Media 2015, Children, Teens, Media, and Body Image: A Common Sense Media Research Brief, Common Sense Media, https://www.commonsensemedia.org/research/children-teens-media-and-body-image, San Francisco.

Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment : resolution / adopted by the General Assembly. UN General Assembly, 10 December 1984, A/RES/39/46. Available: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cat.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cat.aspx</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW). Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, United Nations, Geneva. Adopted 1979. Available: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cedaw.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cedaw.aspx</a>, viewed 6 March2019.

Convention on the Political Rights of Women. UN General Assembly, 20 December 1952. Available: <a href="https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=XVI-1&chapter=16&lang=en">https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=XVI-1&chapter=16&lang=en</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Convention on the Rights of the Child. UN General Assembly, 20 November 1989, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1577, p. 3. Available: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/crc.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/crc.aspx</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities : resolution / adopted by the General Assembly. UN General Assembly, 24 January 2007, A/RES/61/106. Available: <a href="https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities.html">https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities.html</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Cowie T (2011) 'Students say Australian Catholic University supports anti-abortion group' in Crikey, 17 April 2011. Available: <a href="http://www.crikey.com.au/2011/04/07/acu-emails-endorsing-anti-abortion-group-students/">http://www.crikey.com.au/2011/04/07/acu-emails-endorsing-anti-abortion-group-students/</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935 (SA), Government of South Australia. Available: < https://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/LZ/ C/A/CRIMINAL%20LAW%20CONSOLIDATION%20ACT%201935.aspx >. accessed 25 March 2019.

Daniels, S, Robson, D, Flatley, C & Kumar, S 2017, 'Demographic characteristics and pregnancy outcomes in adolescents – Experience from an Australian perinatal centre', *Australian and New Zealand journal of obstetrics and gynaecology*, vol. 57, no. 6, pp. 630-5.

Dart J & Gallois C (2010) 'Community desires for an online health information strategy' in Australian Health Review 2010: 34(4) 467–76.

Demakakos, P, Pashayan, N, Chrousos, G, Linara-Demakakou, E & Mishra, GD 2019, 'Childhood experiences of parenting and age at menarche, age at menopause and duration of reproductive lifespan: Evidence from the English Longitudinal Study of Ageing', *Maturitas*, vol. 122, pp. 66-72.

de Moel-Mandel, C & Shelley, JM 2017, 'The legal and non-legal barriers to abortion access in Australia: a review of the evidence', *The European Journal of Contraception & Reproductive Health Care*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 114-22.

Department of Health 2018, *Clinical practice guidelines: pregnancy care 2018 Edition*, Department of Health, viewed 8 March 2019, <a href="https://beta.health.gov.au/resources/pregnancy-care-guidelines">https://beta.health.gov.au/resources/pregnancy-care-guidelines</a>.

Department of Health 2017, Sexual health medicine 2016 factsheet, Department of Health, Canberra, Australia.

Department of Health and Ageing (2009b) Improving maternity services in Australia: Report of the Maternity Services Review. Department of Health and Ageing, Commonwealth Government, Canberra.

Edwards, D & Nicholas, F 2017, 'Sexual health and dysfunction in men and women with diabetes', *Diabetes & Primary Care Australia*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 91-8.

Fischer, C, Jon, A, Hickman, L & Sibbritt, D 2016, 'The use of complementary and alternative medicine by 7427 Australian women with cyclic perimenstrual pain and discomfort: a cross-sectional study', *BMC Complementary & Alternative Medicine*, vol. 16, no. 129, pp. 2-11.

Flood, M (2010) 'Young men using pornography' in Boyle,K (ed) Everyday pornography. Routledge, United Kingdom.

Forrest, S 2018, Review of Cultural and Linguistic Diversity (CaLD) Data Collection Practices in the WA Health System 2018, Western Australian Department of Health, East Perth, Australia.

Frohmader, C 2014, *Submission to the national inquiry into equal recognition before the law and legal capacity for people with disability*, Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), Hobart, Australia. Frohmader C (2011) Assessing the situation of women with disabilities in Australia – a human rights approach. Women with Disabilities Australia, Hobart.

Giles, LC, Glonek, GF, Moore, VM, Davies, MJ & Luszcz, MA 2010, 'Lower age at menarche affects survival in older Australian women: results from the Australian Longitudinal Study of Ageing', *BMC Public Health*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 341

Graham, M, McKenzie, H, Lamaro Haintz, G & Talylor, E 2016, *The health inequities of sexual and reproductive health: A review of the literature*, Women's Health West for the Western Region Sexual and Reproductive Health Promotion Partnership, Melbourne.

Grimes, DR 2015, *A scientist weighs up the five main anti-abortion arguments* viewed 31 August 2015, <http://www.theguardian.com/science/blog/2015/aug/12/five-main-anti-abortion-arguments-examined>

Hall, M, Simms, KT, Lew, J-B, Smith, MA, Brotherton, JM, Saville, M, Frazer, IH & Canfell, K 2019, 'The projected timeframe until cervical cancer elimination in Australia: a modelling study', *The Lancet*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. PE19-E27.

Hampton, KD, Mazza, D & Newton, JM 2013, 'Fertility-awareness knowledge, attitudes, and practices of women seeking fertility assistance', *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, vol. 69, no. 5, pp. 1076-84.

Hayes, P 2016, 'Reproductive coercion and the Australian state: A new chapter?', *The Australian Community Psychologist*, vol. 28, no. 1, pp. 90-100.

Health Act 1911 (WA): An Act to consolidate and amend the law relating to public health, Australasian Legal Information Institute, AustLII Databases. Available: <a href="https://www.health.wa.gov.au/publications/documents/HealthAct1911.pdf">https://www.health.wa.gov.au/publications/documents/HealthAct1911.pdf</a>>, accessed 25 March 2019.

Hussainy S, Stewart K, Chapman C, Taft A, Amir L, Hobbs M, Shelley J, Smith A (2011) 'Provision of the emergency contraceptive pill without prescription: attitudes and practices of pharmacists in Australia' in Contraception 2011 Feb: 83(2): 159–66.

International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination. UN General Assembly, 21 December 1965, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 660, p. 195. Available: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cerd.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cerd.aspx</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.

International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. UN General Assembly, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171. Available: <a href="https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/volume%20999/volume-999-i-14668-english.pdf">https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/volume%20999/volume-999-i-14668-english.pdf</a>>, accessed 25 March 2019.

International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, United Nations, Geneva. Adopted 1966. Available: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx</a>, accessed 25 March 2019.,

Jackson S, Perkins F, Khandor E, Cordwell L, Hamman S, Buasai S (2006) 'Integrated health promotion strategies: a contribution to tackling current and future health challenges' in Health Promotion International 2006 21 Suppl1, 75–83.

Jean Hailes for Women's Health 2018, Women's health survey 2018: Understanding health information needs and health behaviour of women in Australia, Jean Hailes for Women's Health, Melbourne, Australia.

Kildea, S, Tracy, S, Sherwood, J, Magick-Dennis, F & Barclay, L 2016, 'Improving maternity services for Indigenous women in Australia: moving from policy to practice', *Medical Journal of Australia*, vol. 205, no. 8, pp. 375-9.

Lee, C, Colaqiuri, R, Magliano, D, Cameron, A, Shaw, J, Zimmet, P & Colaqiuri, S 2013, 'The cost of diabetes in adults in Australia', *Diabetes Research in Clinical Practice*, vol. 99, no. 3, pp. 385-90.

McCormack F (2010) 'The National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children' in Parity. Council to Homeless Persons, Melbourne.

Marie Stopes International Australia (2008) Sex: Telling it like it is – a parent and teen insight. Marie Stopes International Australia and Quantum Research, Melbourne. Available: <a href="https://apo.org.au/sites/default/files/resource-files/2008/11/apo-nid2579-1129451">https://apo.org.au/sites/default/files/resource-files/2008/11/apo-nid2579-1129451</a>. pdf>, accessed 25 March 2019.

McNair, R, Hegarty, K & Taft, A 2015, 'Disclosure for same-sex-attracted women enhancing the quality of the patient–doctor relationship in general practice', *Australian Family Physician*, vol. 44, no. 8, pp. 573-8.

Medical Practitioners (Maternal Health) Amendment Act 2002 (ACT) (repealed), a.c.t. legislation register, ACT Government. Available: <a href="https://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/2002-26/">https://www.legislation.act.gov.au/a/2002-26/</a>>. accessed 25 March 2019.

MacPhail, C & McKay, K 2018, 'Social determinants in the sexual health of adolescent Aboriginal Australians: a systematic review', Health & Social Care in the Community, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 131-46.

McKenzie, M, Bugden, M, Webster, A & Barr, M 2018, Advertising (in)equality: the impacts of sexist advertising on women's health and wellbeing, Women's Health Victoria, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia.Medical Services Act 1982 (NT), as in force at 21 September 2011, Northern Territory Consolidated Acts. Available: <a href="https://whv.org.au/resources/whv-publications/advertising-inequality-impacts-sexist-advertising-women%E2%80%99s-health-and-accessed 25 March 2019">https://whv.org.au/resources/whv-publications/advertising-inequality-impacts-sexist-advertising-women%E2%80%99s-health-and-accessed 25 March 2019</a>.

Menzies School of Health Research 2017, A vulvar cancer cluster in Indigenous women in Arnhem Land, Version 1.1, Menzies School of Health Research, Casuarina, Northern Territory, Australia.

Metusela, C, Ussher, J, Perz, J, Hawkey, A, Morrow, M, Narchal, R, Estoesta, J & Monteiro, M 2017, "In My Culture, We Don't Know Anything About That": Sexual and Reproductive Health of Migrant and Refugee Women', *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, vol. 24, no. 6, pp. 836-45.

Monea, E & Thomas, A 2011, 'Unintended pregnancy and taxpayer spending', *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 88-93.

Mooney-Somers, J, Deacon, R, Klinner, C, Richters, J & Parkhill, N 2017, *Women in contact with the gay and lesbian community in Sydney: Report of the Sydney Women and Sexual Health (SWASH) Survey 2006, 2008, 2010, 2012, 2014, 2016*, Sydney Women and Sexual Health (SWASH), University of Sydney, Sydney, Australia.

Moradi, M, Parker, M, Sneddon, A, Lopez, V & Ellwood, D 2014, 'Impact of endometriosis on women's lives: a qualitative study', *BMC Women's Health*, vol. 14, no. 123, pp. 1-12

Multicultural Centre for Women's Health (2010). Sexual and Reproductive Health Data Report 2010. Multicultural Centre for Women's Health, Melbourne. Available: <www.mcwh.com.au/downloads/Womens\_Health\_Map.pdf>, accessed 25 March 2019.

National Breast and Ovarian Cancer Centre (2009) Breast cancer risk factors: a review of the evidence. National Breast and Ovarian Cancer Centre, Surry Hills, NSW. Available: <a href="https://canceraustralia.gov.au/publications-and-resources/cancer-australia-publications/breast-cancer-risk-factors-review-evidence">https://canceraustralia.gov.au/publications-and-resources/cancer-australia-publications/breast-cancer-risk-factors-review-evidence">https://canceraustralia.gov.au/publications-and-resources/cancer-australia-publications/breast-cancer-risk-factors-review-evidence</a>, accessed 22 October 2011.

National Cancer Institute (2010) Abortion, Miscarriage and Breast Cancer Risk. National Cancer Institute, Maryland, US. Available: <a href="http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/risk/abortion-miscarriage">http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/risk/abortion-miscarriage</a>, accessed April 2012.

National notifiable diseases surveillance system (NNDSS) 2019, *National notifiable diseases surveillance system*, Australian Government, viewed 25 March 2019, <a href="http://www9.health.gov.au/cda/source/cda-index.cfm">http://www9.health.gov.au/cda/source/cda-index.cfm</a>.

National sexual assault domestic family violence counselling service *National plan to reduce violence against women and their children*, Australian Government, viewed 6 March 2019, <https://plan4womenssafety.dss.gov.au/the-national-plan/what-is-the-national-plan/>.

*National women's health policy 2010* 2010, Department of Health and Ageing, <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing</a>. nsf/Content/3BC776B3C331D5EECA257BF0001A8D46/\$File/NWHP\_access\_final.pdf>

O'Mullan, C, Debattista, J & Parkinson, L 2019, "I'm in control: I'm not stumbling in the dark anymore": Midlife women's experiences of successfully negotiating safer sex with new partners', *Journal of Women & Aging*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 73-88.

Peters, KM, Wrigley, P & Fraser, IS 2014, 'The cost of endometriosis in Australia', paper presented to 12th World Congress in endometriosis, Sao Paulo, Brazil, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/aefbed\_1fa0d37f650c46eab2ede7452dbc1896.pdf">https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/aefbed\_1fa0d37f650c46eab2ede7452dbc1896.pdf</a>>.

Public Health Association of Australia, Sexual Health and Family Planning Australia & Marie Stopes International 2012, Advancing sexual and reproductive wellbeing in Australia: the Melbourne proclamation, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="https://www.phaa.net.au/">https://www.phaa.net.au/</a> documents/item/1258>.

Riggs, E, Muyeen, S, Brown, S, Dawson, W, Petschel, P, Tardiff, W, Norman, F, Vanpraag, D, Szwarc, J & Yelland, J 2017, 'Cultural safety and belonging for refugee background women attending group pregnancy care: An Australian qualitative study', *Birth*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 145-52

Roy Morgan Research 2015, Set and forget: a new era of women's contraception, Roy Morgan Research, viewed 7 March 2019, <a href="http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6542-new-era-of-womens-contraception-201511112207">http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6542-new-era-of-womens-contraception-201511112207</a>>

Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (2019) Termination of Pregnancy: A resource for health professionals. viewed 20 April 2012. <a href="https://www.ranzcog.edu.au/RANZCOG\_SITE/media/RANZCOG-MEDIA/Women%27s%20Health/Statement%20and%20guidelines/Clinical%20-%20Gynaecology/Abortion-(C-Gyn-17)Review-March-2019.pdf?ext=.pdf>.

Royal Flying Doctor Service 2018, *Life can shatter in a heartbeat*, viewed 8 March 2019, <https://www.flyingdoctor.org.au/nswact/ campaigns/life-can-shatter-heartbeat/>.

Scarlet Alliance 2014, *The principles for model sex work legislation*, Australian Sex Workers Association, viewed 7 March 2019, <a href="http://www.scarletalliance.org.au/library/principles\_2014">http://www.scarletalliance.org.au/library/principles\_2014</a>>.

Singh S, Darroch JE, Vlassof M and Nadeau J (2003) Adding It Up: The Benefits of Investing in Sexual and Reproductive Health Care, Available: <a href="https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/addingitup2003.pdf">https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/addingitup2003.pdf</a>.

Sørensen, S, Brix, N, Ernst, A, Lauidsen, L & Ramlau-Hansen, C 2018, 'Maternal age at menarche and pubertal development in sons and daughters: a Nationwide Cohort Study', *Human Reproduction*, vol. 33, no. 11, pp. 2043-50.

Stanley, N, Barter, C, Wood, M, Aghtaie, N, Larkins, C, Lanau, A & Overlien, C 2018, 'Pornography, Sexual Coercion and Abuse and Sexting in Young People's Intimate Relationships: A European Study', *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, vol. 33, no. 9, pp. 2919-44.

Storie, E & Scott, K 2019, *The female condom offers benefits the male version doesn't — so why don't we use them?*, ABC Life, viewed 25 March 2019, <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/life/why-arent-we-using-the-female-condom/10895650?fbclid=IwAR0Mg7QCy2kxIDUxCi3TZ-7e92uvyQU4KoDMEHGeznGyLSc8SV7rdoKFDhI">https://www.abc.net.au/life/why-arent-we-using-the-female-condom/10895650?fbclid=IwAR0Mg7QCy2kxIDUxCi3TZ-7e92uvyQU4KoDMEHGeznGyLSc8SV7rdoKFDhI</a>.

Taft, AJ, Powell, RL, Watson, LF, Lucke, JC, Mazza, D & McNamee, K 2019, 'Factors associated with induced abortion over time: secondary data analysis of five waves of the Australian Longitudinal Study on Women's Health', *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/1753-6405.12874, pp. 1-6.

Taft, A, Shankar, M, Black, KI, Mazza, D, Hussainy, S & Lucke, J 2019, 'Australia: a cross-sectional, national random telephone survey of prevalence and outcomes', *Medical Journal of Australia*, vol. 209, no. 9, pp. 407-8.

Talukdar, J, Aspland, T & Datta, P 2013, 'Sex education in South Australia: the past and the present', *Sex Education*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 107-16.

Tayebi, N, Yazdznpanahi, Z, Yetatalab, S, Akbarzadeh, M & Zare, N 2018, 'Pattern of menarche age (normal, early and late) and its relationship with some demographic characteristics in girls and their parents', *International Journal of Adolescent Medicine and Health*, vol. 33, no. 3, p. 20160048.

The Faculty of Sexual & Reproductive Healthcare of the Royal College of Obstetrics & Gynaecologists (FSRH) 2017, *FSRH welcomes Government statement on statutory relationships and sex education*, viewed 7 March 2019, <https://www.fsrh.org/news/fsrh-welcomes-government-statement-on-statutory-relationships/>.

United Nations Fourth Conference on Women (1995) Beijing Conference & Platform for Action. United Nations, Beijing. Available: <a href="http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/pdf/Beijing%20full%20report%20E.pdf">http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/pdf/Beijing%20full%20report%20E.pdf</a>, accessed 25 March August 2019.

United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) 2018, International technical guidance on sexuality education: An evidence-informed approach (revised edition), Paris, France.

United Nations (2011) Right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. Report prepared by Anand Grover, Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council, United Nations, New York.

UNAIDS, U, UNICEF, UN Women, WHO, 2018, International technical guidance on sexuality education: An evidence-informed approach (revised edition), Paris, France.

UNFPA 2014, UNFPA Operational Guidance for Comprehensive Sexuality Education: A focus on human rights and gender, United Nations Population Fund, New York, USA.

Victorian State Government 2017, Women's sexual and reproductive health: Key priorities 2017-2020, Victorian State Government, viewed 6 March 2019, <a href="https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&ved=2ahUKEwi5-6855uzgAhWGeysKHU\_kAOQQFjABegQIABAC&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwhe.org.au%2Fwp-content%2Fuploads%2Fsites%2F3%2F2017%2F03%2Fwomens-sexual-health-priorities-20172020-pdf-1.pdf&usg=AOvVaw0A4\_feZ6HpYYOwAHZWgrv2></a>

Wand, H, Ward, J, Bryant, J, Delaney-Thiele, D, Worth, H, Pitts, M & Kaldor, JM 2016, 'Individual and population level impacts of illicit drug use, sexual risk behaviours on sexually transmitted infections among young Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people: results from the GOANNA survey', *BMC Public Health*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 1-9.

Women's Health Queensland Wide (2012) About menopause. Women's Health Queensland Wide, Brisbane. Available: <www.womhealth.org.au>, accessed 22 April 2012.

Women's Health Queensland Wide 2018a, *Understanding your menstrual cycle fact sheet*, Women's Health Queensland Wide, viewed 24 March 2019, <a href="https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/understanding-your-menstrual-cycle-fact-sheet">https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/understanding-your-menstrual-cycle-fact-sheet</a>. Women's Health Queensland Wide 2018b, About menopause fact sheet, Women's Health Queensland Wide, viewed 24 March 2019, <a href="https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/about-menopause-fact-sheet">https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/understanding-your-menstrual-cycle-fact-sheet</a>. Women's Health Queensland Wide, viewed 24 March 2019, <a href="https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/about-menopause-fact-sheet">https://womhealth.org.au/conditions-and-treatments/about-menopause-fact-sheet</a>. Women's Health Queensland Wide (2012) Personal communication. Women's Health Queensland Wide, Brisbane.

Women with Disabilities Australia (2018), The status of women with disabilities in Australia (2018), Hobart, Tasmania.

World Health Organisation (2012) Safe abortion: technical and policy guidance for health systems Second edition. Available: <a href="https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/70914/9789241548434\_eng.pdf?sequence=1">https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/70914/9789241548434\_eng.pdf?sequence=1</a>

World Health Organisation (2015) Sexual health, human rights and the law. World Health Organisation, Geneva. Available: <a href="https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/175556/9789241564984\_eng.pd?sequence=1">https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/175556/9789241564984\_eng.pd?sequence=1</a>

